RNA as a mediator of host-fungal pathogenesis

Alexander Bruch, Matthew G. Blango

Leibniz Institute for Natural Product Research and Infection Biology–Hans Knöll Institute (Leibniz-HKI), Adolf-Reichwein-Str. 23, 07745 Jena, Germany.

Email: alexander.bruch@leibniz-hki.de Email: matthew.blango@leibniz-hki.de

Keywords: RNA, Fungal pathogenesis, *Aspergillus fumigatus, Candida albicans, Cryptococcus neoformans*, Host-pathogen, Fungi, Mycota, Pattern recognition receptor

Contents

- I. Abstract
- II. Introduction

III. RNA Regulation in Fungal Pathogens

- A. RNA in gene regulation: transcription and translation
- B. RNA structure and non-coding RNA
- C. RNAi and small RNAs: Regulation of resistance and genome defense
- D. Extracellular RNA and extracellular vesicles
- E. Other examples of RNA regulation in fungi

IV. Host RNA Responses

- A. RNA recognition by Toll-like receptors in fungal immunity
- B. RIG-I-like receptors and the antifungal response
- C. Transcriptomic and non-coding RNA responses to fungal infections
- D. Interkingdom communication
- V. Conclusion: Exploiting RNA Biology for Therapy
- VI. Acknowledgements
- VII. References
- VIII. Index

I. Abstract

In this chapter, we explore the wide range of functions RNA plays in mediating interactions between fungi and their hosts in the animal kingdom. We cover examples of RNA in regulation of gene expression, novel RNA structures and non-coding RNAs with links to fungal biology, as well as the emerging fields of epimutation and extracellular RNA. Next, the host response to fungal infection is investigated by considering cases of RNA recognition by host pattern recognition receptors, together with host regulatory mechanisms dependent on non-coding RNAs. Many of these themes are then revisited in the discussion of interkingdom communication, where RNA is sent between fungi and animals to influence the outcome of a given infection. We end by discussing the recent progress in RNA-based therapeutics against human fungal pathogens, where this foundation of basic research is leading to potential improvements in the way we treat human diseases.

II. Introduction

When discovered, nucleic acids were first associated with the source of their isolation. What was initially known as "thymus nucleic acid", would eventually be defined as a specific macromolecule, deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA); the mysterious "yeast nucleic acid" was in due course classified as ribonucleic acid (RNA). In this chapter we will focus on the yeast nucleic acids and explore the contribution of the RNA macromolecule to fungal-animal relationships, with a particular emphasis on human fungal pathogens. We will examine far-reaching examples of RNA regulation in a variety of systems and explore concepts that will likely prove key in host-fungal interactions as this field further develops. In the conclusion section, we will provide an update on recent progress in using RNA more widely in therapeutic intervention, both as a target and as a therapeutic itself.

Before revealing the complexity of RNA regulatory pathways in the host-fungal interaction, we first must know a bit more about RNA biochemistry. The core structure of the RNA macromolecule is composed of alternating phosphate groups and ribose sugars. The ribose sugars of RNA carry, attached at their 1' position, the nitrogenous bases adenine (A), guanine (G), cytosine (C), and uracil (U)—notably not thymine (T) as in DNA—and a hydroxyl group at the 2' position, which helps distinguish RNA from DNA (**Fig. 1**). Unlike DNA, RNA is primarily found to be single-stranded, but this does not mean the molecule is wholly unstructured. In fact, the flexibility of the molecule and the incorporation of >170 modifications (Frye et al., 2018, Zhang et al., 2023) means that RNA is frequently folded into complicated secondary, and even tertiary structures (Väre et al., 2017). The structure of the tRNA is often used to illustrate the importance of RNA folding, with its numerous hairpins forming into a cloverleaf structure that finally twists into a more compact L-shaped structure via tertiary interactions between the helices.

RNA nucleotides can base pair in a manner similar to DNA, with guanine pairing with cytosine, and adenine pairing with uracil according to the standard Watson and Crick base pairing rules. One of the features that makes RNA so special is the ability of the bases to also pair in unconventional ways using the Hoogsteen edge or even the sugar edge for instance. Modified bases like pseudouridine or inosine inject even more possibilities into RNA folding and are likely only the tip of the iceberg of RNA folding complexity found throughout the kingdoms of life. Recent efforts in modeling RNA folding have revealed a highly dynamic process that can be facilitated by binding to proteins or other RNA molecules to form intermolecular structures (Yu et al., 2021).

With the discovery of messenger RNA (mRNA) in the early 1960s, RNA was divided into coding and non-coding sequences. In eukaryotes, RNA polymerase II typically transcribes mRNA, a process that is coupled with splicing, polyadenylation, and the addition of a 5' protective cap structure. A combination of proteins and non-coding RNAs including transfer RNAs (tRNA) and ribosomal RNAs (rRNA) then help to decode and translate the mRNA into protein. In subsequent years, numerous additional regulatory RNAs have been described, including long non-coding RNAs (lncRNA) and a variety of subclasses of small RNA molecules like the microRNAs (miRNA) and short interfering RNAs (siRNA) that will be discussed further in this chapter. Collectively, these non-coding RNA species modulate gene expression by aiding in RNA processing, modification, and even trafficking.

The integral nature of RNA throughout gene expression and regulation means that it is also frequently involved in host pathogenesis, both as a modulator of the immune response and as a signal of foreign entities. In looking at the case of human-viral interactions, RNA intermediates like double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) are frequently recognized as a signal of a viral infection by pattern recognition receptors. In bacteria, small RNA species aid in virulence and gene regulation during infection, whereas many hosts send opposing signals as RNA molecules to promote immunity. We

have learned time and again that RNA is involved in signaling between organisms and can even play important roles in immune recognition pathways.

The most notable examples of intercellular RNA communication come from plant-fungal interactions, where studies of bidirectional cross-kingdom RNA interference have revealed that small RNAs are produced by both the host and the pathogen to influence the outcome of infection in a sort of molecular arms race (Weiberg et al., 2013, Cai et al., 2018b). Canonically, these small RNAs are produced by dsRNA-precursor cleavage by a dicer protein before loading into an argonaute protein for gene silencing, often as part of a larger RNA-induced silencing complex (Wilson and Doudna, 2013). Sequence complementarity between the small RNA and target drives mRNA degradation or translational repression. As an example, the small RNAs of the grey mold Botrytis cinerea were shown to be transferred to the plant host and internalized via clathrin-mediated endocytosis to silence plant immunity genes (Weiberg et al., 2013, He et al., 2023). The host plant also uses a similar approach to fight back against fungal infection by delivering effector small RNAs and mRNAs in exosome-like extracellular vesicles into the fungus (Cai et al., 2018b, Wang et al., 2024). The endogenous small RNAs produced by plants like A. thaliana are transferred to the fungus to target the mRNAs of conserved vesicle pathways important to virulence (Cai et al., 2018b, He et al., 2021). Other examples support the use of small RNAs by plants to target fungal pathogens as well. Wheat plants can suppress the invasion of Fusarium graminearum using miRNAs (Jiao and Peng, 2018), and cotton plants export miRNAs to inhibit the virulence of Verticillium dahliae (Zhang et al., 2016). These studies offer a clear role for RNA in interkingdom communication in plant-fungal interactions.

In this chapter, we extend these principles to explore the wide range of functions RNA plays in interactions between fungi and their hosts in the kingdom *Animalia*. Most of these cases come from studies of human fungal pathogens due to their medical relevance, but we expect that these mechanisms are by no means unique to pathogens. Instead, similar processes are surely used during all sorts of host-microbe interactions. The studies presented here will highlight how much we can learn by studying RNA regulation in pathogens and how animal hosts naturally respond to these fungal invaders. We will end by discussing the potential of converting our collective knowledge of RNA regulation in fungal pathogenesis into RNA centric therapeutics to fight back against fungal pathogens and improve human health.

III. RNA Regulation in Fungal Pathogens

A. RNA in gene regulation: transcription and translation

The classic, textbook function of RNA is in converting the genetic information of DNA into the functional output of protein, but we now know that RNA serves many more roles beyond just that of an intermediary. In the process of transcription, RNA serves as both the product of the RNA polymerase and as a regulator of the entire process of transcription in the form of non-coding RNAs. We have learned a lot from model organisms about the intricacies of RNA regulation of transcription, but in many cases, we have obtained only glimpses of the complexity surrounding RNA regulation in fungal pathogens. The transcriptional response as assessed by RNA-seq is now frequently the first feature of gene expression considered when investigating a new experimental system.

Cryptococcus neoformans is likely the best-studied of the human pathogenic fungi regarding central questions surrounding gene regulation. It was recently shown that upon entry of *C. neoformans* into the host environment, many gene regulatory systems are employed to facilitate global gene expression reprogramming and adaptation to the local host environment. A major aspect of this adaptation comes in the form of temperature response to adjust to the warm host, an essential attribute of any human fungal pathogen. For *C. neoformans*, it was shown that the mRNA

decay pathway plays a pivotal role in managing thermotolerance and growth in the host by degrading messages, in particular those of ribosomal proteins (Bloom et al., 2019). In the absence of the mRNA decay pathway using a *ccr4* knockout strain, cell wall remodeling enzymes were repressed, resulting in exposed cell wall glucans on the fungal surface that could trigger activation of the C-type lectin receptor Dectin-1. Recognition of fungal ligands by Dectin-1 led to an increased host response and clearance of the fungus, highlighting the importance of removing unwanted transcripts to facilitate a more fine-tuned transcriptomic response.

The rapid adjustment of transcriptomes during the interaction of organisms is facilitated by global regulatory proteins like the *C. neoformans* virulence-associated DEAD-box RNA helicase VAD1. This RNA binding protein functions as a negative regulator of the global transcriptional repressor, NOT1, resulting in upregulation of a laccase important for melanin pigment production during infection (Panepinto et al., 2005). Corroborating that the loss of VAD1 was detrimental to virulence, other virulence determinants, including TUF1, PCK1, and MPF3 were also downregulated. Global regulators like VAD1 play important roles in rapidly shaping the transcriptome during the host-pathogen interaction, where integration of virulence cascades into the global transcriptional response is paramount.

Yet, it is not always the case that pathogens respond so aggressively to the new host environment. In fact, the filamentous fungal pathogen *Aspergillus fumigatus* does not mount a recognizable transcriptional response to human airway epithelial cells at all (Watkins et al., 2018), at least in culture, but instead responds more actively to the growth media of these *in vitro* assays. These findings suggest that understanding the entire host environment, including cells, nutrients, and likely otherwise unanticipated features will be important to eventually appreciate gene regulatory cascades and transcriptional responses employed during interaction.

Once mRNA is produced, it must be translated by the ribosome into protein; a process influenced on multiple levels by features of the mRNA, additional non-coding RNAs, and even catalytic RNA molecules in the supramolecular structure of the ribosome. The ribosome is a dominant feature of life that may superficially seem extremely conserved, yet examples of alternative regulation exist even here. One such story comes from the yeast *Candida albicans*, an organism capable of living as both a commensal and a pathogen in human hosts. Unlike the model yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae, C. albicans* employs a ribosomal RNA processing cascade that uses both cotranscriptional and post transcriptional rRNA processing modes to facilitate better responses to changing environmental conditions like those found in a nutrient restricted host (Pendrak and Roberts, 2011). By evolving this layered regulatory network, *C. albicans* has acquired an additional tool to manage stressful situations and survive in a harsh host environment. This finding represents the power of studying non-model organisms to reveal amazing new regulatory mechanisms of core molecular processes.

Translation is greatly influenced by the architecture of the mRNA, including parameters such as length, structure, and regulatory elements. In *Cryptococcus*, mRNAs have long transcriptional leader sequences and appear to employ a large number of upstream open reading frames (uORFs) capable of repressing translation, features that are less prevalent in *S. cerevisiae* (Wallace et al., 2020). The observed uORF repression has a strong dependency on the Kozak sequence context of the associated AUG start codon, and a strong context typically promotes nonsense-mediated decay of these mRNAs. It was also shown that start codon context contributes to regulation of predicted dual-localized proteins, a mechanism that is hypothesized to occur as a leaky upstream AUG is separated from a downstream in-frame AUG with strong Kozak context by a mitochondrial localization signal. The

selection of start codons thus dictates the abundance and structure of the proteins produced; a characteristic that is now recognized to be maintained in many fungi across the kingdom.

Technological advances in RNA-seq have facilitated incredible progress in our understanding of gene expression, but in general the tools to study many aspects of gene regulation in fungal pathogens remain missing. In many cases the complex and impermeable cell wall that can scavenge nucleic acids from the environment has proven to be a significant hurdle (Jochl et al., 2009). Molecular and cellular techniques are improving with time and studies that were difficult a decade ago are now becoming more common. For example, mRNA localization studies were nearly impossible a few decades ago, as high background and low signal made data interpretation difficult. Early experiments were promising, and despite these technical challenges, indicated a regulated trafficking of mRNAs in fungi, specifically in organisms like C. albicans, where mRNAs were shown to be trafficked to the hyphal tip to aid hyphal development and even invasion during infection (Elson et al., 2009). More recent advances in fluorescent in situ hybridization techniques like hybridization chain reaction using split probes have provided improved signal-to-noise ratios and allowed single molecule visualizations to work in some organisms (Moreno-Velasquez and Perez, 2021). In this case, multiple mRNAs were visualized together in a single C. albicans cell with minimal loss of signal, paving the way for more mechanistic studies of mRNA trafficking and regulation in this and related organisms. Improvements in localizing and tracking RNAs is now facilitating studies of the full lifecycle of a fungal RNA from transcription to degradation.

B. RNA Structure and non-coding RNA

In addition to new variations of canonical processes, research has uncovered a tremendous number of novel RNAs and RNA structural motifs in fungi. Large-scale screening of fungal genomes revealed an abundance of unique structural folds, some of which could be assigned functions (Li and Breaker, 2017). However, most of these RNA structural motifs and non-coding RNAs remain completely unstudied, leaving a wealth of untapped information available to the field. The study of both RNA (and DNA) G quadruplexes, noncanonical four-stranded structures formed by a series of G-G base pairs, is a growing area of research in many organisms, including fungi. Recent efforts have revealed widespread examples of these intriguing secondary structures in *C. neoformans* and *A. fumigatus* (Leipheimer et al., 2018, Warner et al., 2021), but the full regulatory potential remains unknown. Fungal riboswitches are rarer, with only a few variations of the thiamine pyrophosphate (TPP) riboswitch described to date (Vargas-Junior et al., 2022, Moldovan et al., 2018, Donovan et al., 2018). It can be guaranteed that novel structures and regulatory mechanisms will continue to be unearthed as the field expands into new transcriptomic territory.

In the genus *Candida*, a recent study uncovered thousands of IncRNAs that show evolutionary conservation above that observed for intergenic regions but less than protein-coding regions (Hovhannisyan and Gabaldon, 2021). These moderately conserved IncRNAs were also observed to be differentially expressed during infection of epithelial cells with *Candida* species, suggesting a potential function in regulation of virulence or stress response; however, more work will need to be done to elucidate the full impact of these IncRNAs on gene regulation. Corroborating the likely importance of these newly identified IncRNAs, the *C. auris* IncRNA *DINOR* was shown to contribute to stress response and virulence, with a genetic deletion exhibiting increased sensitivity to stressors and decreased virulence in a mouse model of infection (Gao et al., 2021). Work in *C. neoformans* has uncovered an estimated 1182 IncRNAs, with diverse predicted functions (Kalem and Panepinto, 2022). Concerted effort is now rightly underway to characterize these widespread regulatory RNAs.

The first lncRNA characterized from a human pathogen came from *C. neoformans* and can serve as an example of the regulatory potential waiting to be uncovered in lncRNAs. In this study, the lncRNA *RZE1* was shown to regulate the anti-virulence factor and morphogenesis regulator, Znf2 (Chacko et al., 2015). The lncRNA *RZE1* is restricted to its nucleus of origin, where it works primarily in cis to increase the transcript level of *ZNF2* and alter the ratio of cytoplasmic to nuclear transcripts in favor of the cytoplasm, as determined using deletion studies. In the absence of the zinc finger transcription factor Znf2, *C. neoformans* cells are locked in the more virulent yeast form. Consistent with this regulation, the loss of *RZE1* promoted virulence by decreasing *ZNF2* transcript levels, linking its expression to pathogenicity. Although just a few examples, lncRNAs have a vast potential to control gene regulation, stress response, and virulence in diverse ways during interaction with host organisms.

Non-coding RNAs come in many forms, from the IncRNAs mentioned above to tRNA, rRNAs, or even as introns. In the case of introns, examples are scattered throughout the literature of the complex regulation both in removal of introns from mRNAs by the splicing machinery, as well as the intricate regulatory pathways that result in intron retention or alternative splicing under different conditions. In C. neoformans, introns can be retained for gene regulation in a manner that seems to be independent of nonsense-mediated decay (Gonzalez-Hilarion et al., 2016). This is in stark contrast to other organisms where introns are thought to diversify and provide additional flexibility to the proteome (Chorev and Carmel, 2012). Introns are also known to help protect eukaryotic genomes against the genomic instability introduced by transcription (Bonnet et al., 2017). It is then not surprising that there is evidence to support differential regulation of alternative splicing during fungal stress and virulence (Sieber et al., 2018). The picture becomes even more convoluted when additional regulatory RNAs are added into the mix. A clear illustration comes from A. flavus, where natural antisense transcription, another form of poorly understood non-coding RNA, was found to be controlled in part by temperature; however, the full implications of this finding remain unknown (Smith et al., 2008). A more careful and systematic assessment of the many factors involved will likely be required to fully understand the regulatory potential of RNA structure and non-coding RNAs during interactions between fungi and animals.

C. RNAi and small RNAs: Regulation of resistance and genome defense

The best-studied RNA regulatory pathway in non-model fungi is likely the RNA interference system. Over the past two decades, many fungi have been shown to contain functional RNAi pathways, with Cryptococcus spp. and A. fumigatus among the first to be characterized (Janbon et al., 2010, Liu et al., 2002, Mouyna et al., 2004, Hammond et al., 2008). The canonical RNA interference system processes dsRNA to sequence-specifically, posttranscriptionally silence gene expression by mRNA cleavage or blockade of translation machinery binding (Wilson and Doudna, 2013). The RNAi machinery, and small RNAs generated by the system, can also promote the formation of a heterochromatic state, resulting in transcriptional repression (Martienssen and Moazed, 2015). In fungi, the RNAi pathway frequently plays an important role in genome defense from mycoviruses and selfish genetic elements like transposons (Priest et al., 2022, Navarro-Mendoza et al., 2023), but other varied functions have also been assigned (Torres-Martinez and Ruiz-Vazquez, 2017). However, functions are not widely conserved, with extreme variation between systems. Small RNA generation in fungi is therefore an active area of investigation, as few examples of canonical small RNA biogenesis pathways have been clearly defined (Jiang et al., 2012). Instead, small RNAs are generated by diverse pathways utilizing RNAi machinery often in conjunction with cellular enzymes that appear to have moonlighting functions in small RNA biogenesis (Lee et al., 2010).

Early on it became clear that fungi employ variations of the RNAi machinery during different growth phases, for example the sexual reproductive cycle or during vegetative growth. Pathways like quelling (Romano and Macino, 1992) or transgene-induced cosuppression (Wang et al., 2012) are active during vegetative growth, whereas meiotic silencing by unpaired DNA (MSUD)(Shiu et al., 2001), repeat-induced point mutation (RIP)(Gladyshev, 2017), and sex-induced silencing (Wang et al., 2010, Wang et al., 2013) reveal just a bit of the complexity that has been unearthed in the many variations of small RNA biogenesis during fungal sexual cycles. In asexual spores (conidia) of *A. fumigatus*, the RNAi pathway appears to play a role in supporting transcription of ribosome biogenesis genes (Kelani et al., 2023), a feature reminiscent of prior work proposing that RNAi is required for release of RNA polymerase in cycling and quiescent cells of *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* (Roche et al., 2016). More details on each of these pathways are unfortunately beyond the scope of this chapter.

The RNAi machinery also contributes to other noncanonical regulatory functions, features which were proposed to have accrued over multiple evolutionary gain and loss events (Bernstein et al., 2012, Billmyre et al., 2013). Remarkably, RNAi can even be lost completely by some organisms. Loss of RNAi in C. gattii leads to increased virulence and is thought to have been a factor for the success of the pathogen during the now famous pacific northwest outbreak of the 1990s (Datta et al., 2009). Many other members of the Cryptococcus complex have retained RNAi, again highlighting the countless paths to becoming a pathogen (Feretzaki et al., 2016). The loss of argonaute proteins in C. gattii does have tradeoffs though, as genome rearrangements and higher levels of retrotransposon expression and small RNA generation are observed (Ferrareze et al., 2017). The full consequences of RNAi loss in this organism is still under investigation, but these data support many other studies showing that the RNAi pathway is a major player in genome defense against selfish genetic elements. C. gattii also offers a system to explore novel small RNA pathways that are typically overshadowed by an intact, canonical RNAi system. One example of a dicer-independent pathway of transposon silencing has been described in Cryptococcus already (Burke et al., 2019). Instead of dicer, Cryptococcus uses RDE3, which encodes a protein with similarities to the S. cerevisiae RNase III protein Rnt1. Together with several other presumed nuclear factors, RDE3 can aid in production of endo-siRNAs and suppress transposon mobilization. Finally, RNAi has even been repurposed for entirely new functions. The reference strain of C. albicans uses dicer for optimal maturation of ribosomal and spliceosomal RNAs (Bernstein et al., 2012), replacing the functionality of the nuclear Rnt1 protein found in more ancestral strains.

Over the past decade, the role of RNAi in stress response and drug resistance has become more apparent with the description of RNAi-dependent epimutation. The majority of this work has been done in *Mucor circinelloides* and other closely related organisms (Calo et al., 2014), where unstable antifungal drug resistance has been attributed to RNAi-dependent epigenetic regulation. Several examples exist, but the best remains the *M. circinelloides* response to the antifungal drug FK506 (Chang et al., 2019, Calo et al., 2014). In response to challenge with FK506, *M. circinelloides* silences expression of the *fkbA* gene to limit production of the FKBP12 protein. The absence of FKPB12 prevents formation of a complex with FK506 that can inhibit the protein phosphatase calcineurin, resulting in resistance to FK506. The epimutation pathway requires several other peripheral RNAi factors, including the quelling induced protein (QIP) and a Sad-3-like helicase (RnhA) (Calo et al., 2017). These drug-resistant epimutants were found to be stable during infection in a mouse model, with clear clinical implications for application of antifungal therapy (Chang and Heitman, 2019). A noncanonical RdRP-dependent, dicer-independent silencing pathway reliant on R3B2 and RdRP3 was then shown to inhibit this RNAi-dependent epimutation pathway via mRNA degradation (Calo et al.,

2017). The concept is then that the RNAi-dependent epimutation pathway serves in stress response and is balanced by the mRNA degradation pathway that occurs during normal growth. Collectively, these findings highlight the interplay and repurposing of multiple RNAi components to create a balanced regulatory network in *Cryptococcus*. Future work will inevitably reveal how these, and other pathways have evolved in other fungal pathogens for the purposes of stress response and virulence.

In addition to microRNA-like RNAs (milRNAs) and siRNAs, other small RNA species are also found in fungi. *A. fumigatus* was among the first organisms shown to produce tRNA fragments under stressful environmental conditions, including starvation (Jochl et al., 2008). tRNA fragments are a heterogenous and diverse class of molecules typically produced from mature, full-length tRNAs by cleavage with enzymes like Rny1 or Dicer (Xie et al., 2020). tRNA fragments are known to have a variety of ambiguous functions, but conventional knowledge suggests cleavage of tRNAs frequently limits translation, with the tRNA fragments then capable of repressing gene expression. Despite the identification of tRNA fragments in *A. fumigatus*, little is known about the regulation and functional outcome of production of tRNA halves and smaller fragments in this organism. The world of small RNAs in fungi remains poorly described, and additional studies will certainly reveal new biology.

D. Extracellular RNA and extracellular vesicles

Decades of work have proven the importance of both coding and non-coding RNAs in regulation of nearly every process within the cell. In recent years, functions have also been emerging for RNA outside of cells. The extracellular RNA population has proven enigmatic, but advances in tools to study extracellular vesicles have revealed a more complex extracellular environment than previously appreciated. Studies in humans have revealed an extracellular RNA environment with RNA even taking on previously unrecognized folds, as observed for protected intermolecular interactions formed by some tRNA fragments (Tosar et al., 2020). Our understanding of extracellular RNA released by fungi has been driven by studies of plant-fungal interactions, as mentioned in the introduction (Weiberg et al., 2013). As early as 2009, evidence was emerging that fungal extracellular vesicles may contain RNA (Nicola et al., 2009). The use of membrane and nucleic acid dyes for the staining of extracellular fractions has proven challenging (de Voogt et al., 2021), but improved extracellular vesicle isolation protocols have facilitated new strategies. Together with the increased sensitivity of RNA-seq technologies, a number of studies have been performed confirming the release of extracellular RNA by fungi, including C. albicans, C. neoformans, Histoplasma capsulatum, and Paracoccidioides brasiliensis (Peres da Silva et al., 2015, Alves et al., 2019). Nearly all RNA species have been identified extracellularly, with small RNAs most frequently identified (Peres da Silva et al., 2015, Munhoz da Rocha et al., 2021, Rayner et al., 2017). Larger RNAs have also been detected, including mRNAs and lncRNAs in a variety of experimental systems (Peres da Silva et al., 2019) with a particularly noteworthy example of complete mRNAs being transported from plant host to fungal pathogen and translated (Wang et al., 2024).

How these RNA species traffic to the extracellular space remains unclear. The current consensus is that extracellular vesicles play a large role in carrying RNA and protecting it from the hostile extracellular environments. In *C. deneoformans*, the Cin1-Wsp1-Cdc42 endocytic pathway was proposed to play a role in RNA export by membrane vesicles, with deletion of *CIN1* resulting in major changes to the RNAs produced and released (Liu et al., 2020). In *C. neoformans* several factors are thought to contribute to RNA loading and export, including the Golgi reassembly and stacking protein GRASP (Peres da Silva et al., 2018) and the scramblase Aim25 (Reis et al., 2019). It is not yet clear if these preliminary discoveries are more widely applicable across fungi, but again, a lot of work is underway to answer these questions.

The functions of extracellular RNAs are just starting to be dissected. Most studies have again focused on plant-fungal pathogens, but some work has been done in human-fungal interactions too. Work from the important human pathogen *C. gattii* revealed it to use extracellular vesicles loaded with protein and RNA cargo to facilitate virulence (Bielska et al., 2018). During infection, the fungus uses a division of labor strategy driven by sensing of host reactive oxygen species, where a subpopulation of cells become dormant and facilitate the rapid growth of another subset of fungal cells (Voelz et al., 2014). This support is reliant on transfer of RNA and protein cargo by extracellular vesicles released from the fungus and taken up by host macrophages. Much remains to be discovered in this system, but it seems clear that fungi can use extracellular vesicles to their advantage to deliver cargo molecules like RNA between subpopulations in a host environment.

A particularly compelling example of the influence of extracellular RNA on host-fungal interactions comes from the insect pathogen Beauveria bassiana. During infection, B. bassiana releases a milRNA termed bba-milR1 that attenuates mosquito immunity by exploiting the insect RNAi machinery (Cui et al., 2019). The bba-milR1 milRNA was identified by searching for small RNAs produced during infection of mosquitos that were specific to the *B. bassiana* genome. Four small RNAs were identified using this dual RNA-seq approach. Bba-milR1 exhibited Dicer-dependent biogenesis via a Dicer-like 2 protein, and deletion of the milRNA led to increased survival of mosquito hosts during infection. RNA precipitation experiments with antibodies against the Anopheles stephensi AGO1 protein revealed binding of milR1-4 to the mosquito protein. These results suggested that B. bassiana milRs were exported into the mosquito to hijack the host RNAi machinery. BbamilR1 shared complementarity with several mosquito immunity genes and was shown using dual luciferase reporter assays to regulate gene expression by decreasing expression of the Spätzle-like cytokine Spz4 and increasing expression of the CLIP serine protease CLIPB9. Antagonistic bba-milR1 agomirs blocked the gene regulatory effects, and in vivo studies confirmed that bba-milR1 is capable of silencing spz4 during the cuticle penetration phase of the infection to limit antifungal activity of the mosquito and give the fungus an edge in the infection. In an interesting wrinkle, B. bassiana then lowers levels of bba-milR1 during hemocoel invasion late in infection to prevent activation of CLIPB9 and the protective host melanization response. Small RNA trafficking and regulation is tightly controlled during host-fungal pathogenesis, likely offering multiple ingress points for potential biocontrol strategies in the future.

E. Other examples of RNA regulation in fungi

There are too many studies of RNA regulation in fungi to cover each in depth here, but a few cases can provide evidence of the immense complexity yet to be revealed. The first example comes from a nontraditional RNase III enzyme found in *Mucorales*. Canonical RNase III enzymes cleave dsRNA to smaller precursor molecules that can contribute to gene silencing, as discussed above. However, recently a *Mucorales* RNase III enzyme was identified that evolved to cut single-stranded RNA (ssRNA) (Canovas-Marquez et al., 2021). This enzyme, known as R3B2, is an important regulator in the *Mucorales* noncanonical RNAi pathway mentioned above, which has been linked to regulation of virulence through degradation of specific mRNAs. In this system, the function of dicer is replaced with R3B2 and the system requires RNA-dependent RNA polymerase activity, but not argonaute proteins (Trieu et al., 2015), indicating an RNase III enzyme that displays a noncanonical cleavage profile. In addition to noncanonical roles in RNA cleavage, RNase orthologs also exist that completely lack RNase activity, as was shown for the RNase II enzyme Ssd1 in *S. cerevisiae* (Bayne et al., 2022). Ssd1 lacks RNase activity, but retains its ability to bind RNA, a feature which has been linked to its function of controlling stress response and virulence in a variety of fungi. A novel binding site on the

surface of the protein is thought to aid interaction, but it remains to be definitively proven whether the observations from model organisms like *S. cerevisiae* will extend to other fungi as well. Collectively, these studies provide a cautionary tale, highlighting potential difficulties in separating presumed enzymatic activity from unanticipated RNA binding functionalities.

The contribution of RNA modifications to regulation of gene expression during stress and hostmicrobe interactions is another emerging area of research. The field has largely focused on tRNA modifications, revealing that various important modifiers like Ncs2, the Elongator- and KEOPS complexes, as well as Sua5 contribute to the virulence of fungal pathogens like *C. albicans, A. fumigatus*, and *C. neoformans* (Zhang et al., 2022, Alings et al., 2023, Choi et al., 2023). Remarkably, all modifiers target the anticodon loop by either modifying wobble uridines (Ncs2, Elongator complex) or position 37 adenosines (KEOPS complex, Sua5), indicative of their importance for tRNA stability and decoding fidelity. In each case ablation results in decline of pathogenicity and stress resistance. In addition to tRNA modifications, additional work has linked modification of mRNAs to control of gene expression, intriguingly showing a requirement for m⁶A methylation in biosynthesis of aflatoxin in *A. flavus* (Yang et al., 2023). A number of studies have shown similar roles for m⁶A in many other fungal systems, implying a vast coordinated regulation in response to changing environmental conditions across fungi (Ren et al., 2022, Kim et al., 2023). Although still a field in its infancy, RNA modifications are likely to be revealed as key regulators of host-fungal interactions.

A final interesting regulatory feature of RNA comes in the form of RNA-directed modification. Many examples exist, but here we will focus on the tRNA-dependent addition of amino acids to glycerolipids. The addition of amino acids to glycerolipids is widespread in bacteria, but until recently no examples were described in fungi. Now we know that aspartate can be added to ergosterol in a tRNA-dependent fashion in a wide range of fungi, including important human pathogens like *A*. *fumigatus* (Yakobov et al., 2020). Ergosterol is the principal sterol in fungal cell membranes, and enzymes involved in ergosterol biosynthesis are frequent targets of antifungal therapeutics. It is therefore quite intriguing that the fungal enzyme ergosterol-3β-O-L-aspartate synthase (ErdS) transfers aspartate from Asp-tRNA^{Asp} to the 3β-OH group of ergosterol. ErdS is a bifunctional protein that has an aspartyl tRNA synthetase fused to a Domain of Unknown Function 2156 domain that transfers the aspartate to the sterol. An additional enzyme ErdH is then capable of removing the added aspartate. A fuller description of the biosynthesis and regulation of ergosterol may reveal novel therapeutic targets, and certainly the tRNA-dependent addition of amino acids to glycerolipids represents just one of many fungal RNA modification reactions still hiding from view.

IV. Host RNA Responses

The human immune system, subdivided into the innate and adaptive immune response, must react and modulate its actions according to microbial threat. Recognition of fungal molecules serving as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) is mediated by pattern recognition receptors (PRR). Among these, the ten human Toll-like receptors (TLR) are a class capable of specifically binding different PAMPs to mediate innate immune reactions, leading to inflammation, immune cell recruitment, and phagocytosis of the respective microbe (Moresco et al., 2011). The first indications that these receptors were essential for antifungal defense came from a *Drosophila-A. fumigatus* infection model (Lemaitre et al., 1996), which were later supported by findings describing TLR2 and TLR4 as integral components in combatting fungal invaders like *C. albicans* and *A. fumigatus* (Bellocchio et al., 2004, Mambula et al., 2002, Meier et al., 2003, Netea et al., 2002). TLR2 binds to the cell wall component zymosan of *S. cerevisiae* with the help of TLR6 and also recognizes β -glucan in cooperation with Dectin-1 (Underhill et al., 1999, Gantner et al., 2003, Brown and Netea, 2007). TLR4 is classically known to recognize bacterial lipopolysaccharides (LPS) but was also found to bind different mannan structures in *C. neoformans* and *C. albicans* to drive induction of proinflammatory responses (Netea et al., 2006, Tada et al., 2002, Shoham et al., 2001).

These examples illustrate that a set of receptors are capable of recognizing fungi by the molecules exposed on the cell wall, indicating that these receptors are located on the plasma membrane of the host cell. Interestingly, a variety of other receptors like TLR3, TLR7/8, TLR9, and the RIG-I-like receptors (RLRs) are found both in the cytoplasm (RLRs) and/or membrane associated, facing the endosomal/lysosomal lumen (TLRs) to recognize foreign nucleic acids (Uehata and Takeuchi, 2020). TLR3 and TLR7/8 specifically bind select RNA-species to activate the innate immune response (Jannuzzi et al., 2020). This section will discuss some of the recent data suggesting that PRRs can respond to RNAs associated with human fungal infection and contextualize these intriguing findings with other RNA-dependent regulatory systems activated upon host-fungal interactions in a range of organisms.

A. RNA recognition by Toll-like receptors in fungal immunity

Nucleic acids can be actively secreted by microbes within the host environment or released from dying or degraded microorganisms upon phagocytosis or endocytosis by host immune cells (Lee and Barton, 2014, Barton, 2007). TLR3 and TLR7/8 (as well as TLR9) are trafficked to either endosomes or lysosomes after synthesis in the endoplasmic reticulum, enabling the interaction and activation of these receptors by foreign nucleic acids (Fig. 2) (Lee and Barton, 2014, Barton, 2007). The RNAspecific TLRs appear to play a major role in the response to fungal infections by either recognizing dsRNA (TLR3) or ssRNA (TLR7/8) (Jannuzzi et al., 2020). This was demonstrated in a murine dendritic cell (DC) model system in which TLR3 was deleted and lung DCs were subjected to A. fumigatus infection (Carvalho et al., 2012). Lack of TLR3 affected the priming and MHC-I restricted protective memory response of CD8⁺ T cells by DCs, which was caused by a decrease of the phagocytic index of conidia, no upregulation of CCR7, and finally reduced lung-to-lymph node migration. In essence, no recognition of fungal RNA by TLR3 led to an ablation of the critical CCR7 induction strictly necessary for DCs to migrate to the lymph nodes and prime CD8⁺ T cells. This higher susceptibility to A. fumigatus infection in mice was corroborated by a higher vulnerability of patients with a single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in the TLR3 gene to develop aspergillosis (Carvalho et al., 2012). These patients exhibited defects in DC function and their capability to activate CD8⁺ T cells.

Interestingly, recognition of pathogenic fungi by TLR3 is not limited to the detection of fungal RNA but can also be mediated by mycoviral dsRNA. Fungal pathogens from the genus *Malassezia*, known to commonly inhabit the human skin, were found to be infrequently infected by mycoviruses of the family *Totiviridae* (Saunte et al., 2020, Applen Clancey et al., 2020, Park et al., 2020). In general, the mycoviral genomes consisted of dsRNA segments of different sizes packed into viral particles but not excreted to infect other organisms. Instead, the transmission process relies on cell division, mating, or the fusion between individual vegetative cells (hyphal anastomosis) (Ghabrial, 2008, Ghabrial et al., 2015). An investigation focusing on *Malassezia restricta* identified a new mycovirus termed MrV40 that was extracted from clinical fungal isolates. The hallmark features of the MrV40-infected strains included an adjustment of the transcriptome to repress genes involved in ribosome biogenesis and an induction of genes participating in energy production and programmed cell death (Park et al., 2020, Applen Clancey et al., 2020). The authors then went one step further and investigated the viral influence on fungal pathogenicity by treating bone marrow-derived dendritic cells (BMDC) with virus-infected and cured *M. restricta* strains or protein components of the viral particles. Surprisingly, the BMDCs displayed an induction of TLR3 expression as soon as they were

treated with the infected fungi. Moreover, the cytokines tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), interleukin 6 (IL-6), IL-10, interferon alpha (IFN- α), and IFN- γ were elevated in a TLR3-dependent manner, underlining the major role of the mycoviral dsRNA as a PAMP recognized by the innate immune system during *M. restricta* infection (Park et al., 2020). A separate study focusing on a related species, *M. sympodialis*, again infected with a dsRNA virus of the *Totiviridae* family termed MsMV1, reported a different outcome regarding fungal pathogenicity. Here, the authors used bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMDM) to test whether virus-infected fungus triggered activation via TLR3. The BMDMs displayed an induction of IFN- β upon infection with the virus-infected fungus in contrast to the virus-cured fungus. But the activation of the macrophages appeared to happen in a TLR3-independent manner, raising the question of what receptor might be mediating the IFN- β induction (Applen Clancey et al., 2020). The authors suggested that other dsRNA-dependent PRRs (e.g., RIG-I or MDA5, see following section) might contribute to interferon expression, although the effect of viral proteins like RNA-dependent RNA polymerases or capsid proteins on macrophage activation were not tested as in the Park study (Park et al., 2020).

The examples discussed intriguingly show how TLR3 can contribute to innate immune activation by the detection of either fungal or mycoviral RNAs, albeit the relevance of TLR3 changes according to the fungal pathogen. Similarly, *P. brasiliensis*, the cause of paracoccidioidomycosis, escapes the immune response by negative regulation of the activity of TLR3 during infection (Jannuzzi et al., 2019). Deletion of TLR3 in murine BMDMs resulted in increased fungicidal activity, reduced fungal burden, and elevated production of nitric oxide. Moreover, intratracheal infection of wild-type or TLR3-deficient mice with *P. brasiliensis* caused an increase in CD8⁺ T cells in the knockout, which an earlier study showed to be important for resolution of murine paracoccidioidomycosis (Jannuzzi et al., 2015). The increase of these T cells concomitantly occurred with an induction of the cytokines IL-17, IL-1β, IFN-γ, and IL-6, all of which are known to contribute to defense against fungal infections (Jannuzzi et al., 2015, Alegre-Maller et al., 2014, de Souza Silva et al., 2015, Morais et al., 2016). Although this study did not investigate the molecules responsible for the pathogen escape mechanism, it nicely illustrates how PRRs can be exploited during infections to prevent clearance of fungi by the host immune system.

A similar effect was observed in a murine macrophage-infection model investigating the contribution of the ssRNA receptor TLR7 to defense against invasive pulmonary *Aspergillosis* (IPA) caused by *A. fumigatus* (Xu et al., 2021). In contrast to the upregulation of *TLR7* expression during IPA, deletion of the receptor resulted in a reduction of the fungal burden, lung damage, and inflammatory response as well as a decreased mortality of the knockout compared to the wild-type mice, indicating a negative regulatory role of the receptor during *A. fumigatus* infection. Specific activation of TLR7 by the compound R837 increased the mortality of mice infected with *A. fumigatus* in an alveolar macrophage-dependent manner. According to the data, TLR7 activity negatively regulated phagocytosis and the generation of reactive oxygen species leading to a higher susceptibility to invasive pulmonary aspergillosis (Xu et al., 2021).

The outcome of TLR7 activity is highly dependent on the invading fungal pathogen as well as the immune cell responding to those pathogens. An interesting example for this observation was given in a report deciphering the TLRs involved in the innate immune response to *C. albicans* infection (Biondo et al., 2012). As mentioned in the beginning of this chapter, TLR2 and TLR4 play an integral role in the recognition of fungal cell wall components of *C. albicans* (Bellocchio et al., 2004, Mambula et al., 2002, Meier et al., 2003, Netea et al., 2002). Biondo and colleagues aimed to expand these findings by investigating the role of nucleic acid dependent PRRs by focusing on the role of TLR7 (and TLR9). For this, they utilized mouse BMDMs and BMDCs, which were not only challenged with

purified yeast RNA but also with whole yeast cells to reflect a more natural infection situation. The treatment with purified C. albicans RNA activated BMDCs but not BMDMs and led to an induction of the cytokines IL-12p70, IL-23, and TNF α in a TLR7-dependent manner. Moreover, downstream effectors like the TLR-hub protein MyD88 (Takeda et al., 2003, Saikh, 2021) and transcription factor IRF1 (Feng et al., 2021) were clearly important for the induction of IL-12p70, while IL-23 and TNF α expression seemed to rely on a different transcription factor and even on different receptors when the BMDCs were challenged with whole cells. TLR7-deficient BMDCs infected with live C. albicans cells only resulted in a depletion of IL-12p70, while IL-23 and TNFα generation were still increased, indicating different receptor dependencies for the cytokine induction and a more concerted inflammatory response of the different PRRs. The appropriate innate immune activation depended on the correct localization of the endosome-situated TLRs since interference with this process by mutating UNC93B1, important for recruitment of TLR3, TLR7/8, and TLR9 to the endosome, ablated cytokine induction, demonstrating that the ssRNA ligand had to be released from internalized/phagocytosed pathogens for proper recognition (Tabeta et al., 2006, Brinkmann et al., 2007, Kim et al., 2008). These findings were recapitulated in mice lacking TLR7, MyD88, IRF1, or functional UNC93B1 strengthening the importance of this inflammatory response axis in candidiasis (Biondo et al., 2012).

Similar results were later obtained regarding the importance of the TLR7/MyD88 axis in the innate immune response upon infection with *H. capsulatum* in a murine infection model utilizing BMDMs and BMDCs (Van Prooyen et al., 2016). Conidia of this dimorphic fungal pathogen enter the human lung and then disseminate into other tissues and organs (Woods, 2003, Nosanchuk and Gacser, 2008). Controlling H. capsulatum infection requires induction of T cells to produce TNFa and IFN-y, which activate phagocytic cells like macrophages. Macrophages are responsible for phagocytosis and clearance of the pathogen, but are also exploited by the fungus for replication in the phagolysosome (Deepe, 1988, Nosanchuk and Gacser, 2008). In contrast, DCs are capable of phagocytosing and killing H. capsulatum to support an adequate immune response through stimulation of CD8⁺ T cells (Nosanchuk and Gacser, 2008, Gildea et al., 2001, Lin et al., 2005). In line with this notion, the investigation of Van Prooyen et al. focused on the immune responses orchestrated by BMDCs compared to BMDMs. Interestingly, H. capsulatum infection of the dendritic cells, but not the macrophages, resulted in an induction of type I IFNs that was dependent on TLR7/TLR9 and MyD88. Combined deletion of both receptors completely ablated IFN-I production in vitro in BMDCs and in vivo in mice, leading to a higher neutrophil recruitment, lung damage, and mortality rate. The lack of TLR7/TLR9-dependent IFN-I production affected the CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cellcontrolled IFN-y expression, a known factor in H. capsulatum infection control (Wu-Hsieh and Howard, 1987, Allendoerfer and Deepe, 1997). These studies clearly show that RNA recognizing-PRRs play an intricate role in both defense against fungal infection and as a point of exploitation by fungal pathogens against host organisms. Additional work will be required to determine how other organisms have evolved to control or even exploit these pathways, and how these signaling cascades might be utilized for antifungal drug development.

B. RIG-I-like receptors and the antifungal response

Other RNA-dependent receptors like the retinoic acid-inducible gene I (RIG-I)-like receptors (RLR) are produced and localized to the cytoplasm in many cell types. This class comprises of three proteins, RIG-I, melanoma differentiation-associated protein 5 (MDA5), and laboratory of genetics and physiology 2 (LGP2), which are all characterized by a central helicase domain and a carboxy-terminal domain (Rehwinkel and Gack, 2020). RIG-I and MDA5 also contain two N-terminal caspase activation

and recruitment domains (CARDs) that upon RNA-oligomerization and activation are necessary for the interaction with the CARD of mitochondrial antiviral-signaling protein (MAVS) (Kawai et al., 2005, Meylan et al., 2005, Seth et al., 2005, Xu et al., 2005, McWhirter et al., 2005, Hou et al., 2011). MAVS in turn mediates activation of TANK-binding kinase 1 (TBK1), IkB kinase- ϵ (IKK ϵ), IKK α , and IKK β , allowing for activation of IFN regulatory factor 3 (IRF3), IRF7, and nuclear kappa-light-chain enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kB). These three transcription factors promote expression of antiviral genes upon translocation to the nucleus (Goubau et al., 2013, Hartmann, 2017, Rehwinkel and Gack, 2020). The RLR pathway is induced upon interaction of RIG-I and/or MDA5 with RNA molecules possessing specific features that are normally not found on endogenous RNAs. RIG-I recognizes uncapped 5'-dior triphosphates of blunt-end, dsRNA segments lacking 2'-O-methylations at the 5'-ends (Rehwinkel and Gack, 2020). Soon after its description, the RLR pathway was found to be essential in the defense against viral infections (Yoneyama et al., 2004, Gitlin et al., 2006, Kato et al., 2006) and in innate immunity against bacterial infections (Abdullah et al., 2012, Zou et al., 2016, Sahr et al., 2022). The RNA features activating MDA5 remain somewhat ambiguous, but in general very long (>2000 base pair) dsRNA-molecules seem capable of activating the receptor (Takeuchi and Akira, 2010, Goubau et al., 2013, Rehwinkel and Gack, 2020).

Reports have also revealed a role for these same PRRs in the detection of fungal pathogens. A study from 2015 investigated changes of the transcriptome of macrophages and peripheral blood mononuclear cells to evaluate gene expression in response to C. albicans infections (Jaeger et al., 2015). Wild-type or Δ hgc1 (yeast-locked) C. albicans cells were used to infect macrophages for 4 or 24 hours followed by microarray analysis to assess gene expression during infection. 62 macrophage genes were strongly induced after challenge with wild-type hyphae-forming fungus, predominantly from the IFN signaling pathway, but four genes could be assigned to the RLR signaling cascade, namely IFIH1 (MDA5), ISG15, IL-8, and TRIM25 (Jaeger et al., 2015, Loo and Gale, 2011, Rehwinkel and Gack, 2020). As a major receptor of RLR signaling, MDA5 was further investigated to determine its role during Candida infection. Expression analysis of peripheral blood mononuclear cells stimulated with either heat-killed yeast or hyphae compared to LPS-treatment or Borrelia burgdorferi infection as controls confirmed a strong induction of MDA5 in the immune cells (Jaeger et al., 2015), and another study showed that MDA5 enhances invasive *C. albicans* infection by regulating apoptosis and phagocytosis in macrophages (Chen et al., 2023). The importance of MDA5 was further evaluated in human patients suffering from candidemia by investigation of SNPs occurring mostly in genomic regions involved in immune-mediated diseases (Jaeger et al., 2015). Among other MDA5-SNPs associated with increased susceptibility to Candida infections, missense mutations of Ala946Thr and His843Arg (rs1990760 and rs3747517) resulted in the clearest dysfunctionalities of RLR signaling, manifesting as dysregulation of cytokine signaling in an *in vitro* model. The authors proposed that these missense SNPs might corrupt the interaction of MDA5 with dsRNA (Ala946Thr and His843Arg) and interfere with the interaction of receptor monomers (His843Arg), which are known to form filaments along the recognized RNA necessary for downstream MAVS interaction (Jaeger et al., 2015, van der Lee et al., 2014, Hou et al., 2011, Wu et al., 2013). Recapitulation of Candida yeast or hyphae infection with murine splenocytes with or without MDA5/IFIH1 deletion only hinted to a similar role of the receptor in mice, suggesting other pathways may be required in other organisms. Nevertheless, this data conclusively indicated an important role for MDA5 in the defense against candidiasis. In the future, it will be interesting to see how the presence of fungal dsRNA is influenced by the activity of other host processes, such as modification by host dsRNA-modifying enzymes like the adenosine deaminase that acts on RNA (ADAR) proteins, which were previously shown to be activated during *C. albicans* infection (Huang et al., 2018).

Further investigations of the RLR pathway in response to A. fumigatus infections expanded on the importance of MDA5 in anti-fungal immunity. Deletion of MDA5 or MAVS resulted in a higher susceptibility of mice upon challenge with A. fumigatus, which was represented by decreased conidial killing by neutrophils, altered cytokine production, increased lung damage, and ultimately a higher mortality rate. Infection of primary murine fibroblasts supported this by showing that viable conidia or even isolated dsRNA of A. fumigatus could lead to the induction of type I and III IFNs, which depended on the action of MDA5 and MAVS (Wang et al., 2020). The importance of both RLRpathway effectors became even more visible in a follow-up study assessing the risk factors of hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation recipients affected by IPA, where SNPs in MDA5 and MAVS associated with a higher risk of IPA. A clear connection was shown between the missense SNP rs1990760 (Ala946Thr) in MDA5 and susceptibility to A. fumigatus infection, indicating a similar effect of the same mutation not only for IPA but also candidiasis (Wang et al., 2022, Jaeger et al., 2015). Moreover, the SNP rs17857295 in MAVS appeared to contribute to a higher IPA-development risk as well. While the identified MDA5 mutation and increased IPA-risk was associated to the recipient, this was reversed for the MAVS SNP displaying a link to the donor. Underlining the importance of MAVS functionality in a hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation context, A. fumigatus infection was recapitulated in mice devoid of MAVS in CD11c⁺ cells, revealing alveolar macrophages as largely responsible for antifungal host resistance (Wang et al., 2022). These findings indicate a critical role of the RLR pathway in immunity against some of the most prevalent fungal pathogens, which will likely be expanded to other microbes in future investigations.

C. Transcriptomic and non-coding RNA responses to fungal infections

The last sections gave an overview of the role of RNA-dependent PRRs in the regulation of the antifungal immune response, where specific fungal RNA was shown to activate TLR or RLR pathways and induce appropriate innate defense mechanisms. In addition to these immunological studies, several recent reports have investigated how fungi control the coding and non-coding RNA landscape of hosts by affecting expression, functionality, and even host immune regulation. One approach to assess the transcriptional changes induced during fungal infection in diverse immune cells is to perform RNA-seq of the host and pathogen transcriptomes simultaneously, as was reported recently using cytomegalovirus (CMV) together with A. fumigatus to infect monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDCs)(Seelbinder et al., 2020). The authors compared the transcriptomes obtained from untreated moDCs or A. fumigatus to infections of the host cells with either the fungus or CMV in co-infection experiments. The transcriptional changes documented in the singular infections of moDCs reflected the previously described transcriptome adjustments induced upon A. fumigatus or CMV stimulation. Fungal infection promoted TNF signaling, which induced NFkB-dependent gene expression in addition to IL-1B and IL-10, whereas CMV infection strongly elevated signaling of RIG-I, cGAS, and STING pathways as well as TLR3, CXCL10, IFN-B, and ZBP1 expression (Seelbinder et al., 2020, Yang et al., 2020, Onomoto et al., 2010). The commonality between all of these signaling responses was that they were strongly downregulated when the moDCs were co-infected with both pathogens, indicating a synergistic effect on host immunity that benefits both the fungus and the virus to the detriment of the host.

Another compelling example of dual RNA-seq usage came from the study of *C. albicans* during infection of BMDMs (Munoz et al., 2019), where the authors aimed to resolve the transcriptional changes occurring during host-pathogen interaction and apply single-cell RNA sequencing to distinguish different subpopulations with unique single-cell transcriptomes. In doing so, they found significant regulatory changes in the transcriptome over time for both the macrophages and the

fungus. While the macrophages heavily induced proinflammatory cytokine production and expression of several transmembrane receptors (for fungal recognition) at early timepoints after infection, the internalized live fungal pathogens rapidly adjusted metabolic genes and pathways likely to adapt to the scarce nutrient availability in the phagolysosomal environment. After four hours of infection, repressed fungal gene clusters became more transcriptionally active, including those involved in translation, cell wall remodeling, glucose, and nucleoside metabolism. Interestingly, BMDMs started to repress immune response-relevant genes at later timepoints, including phagocytosis signaling, proinflammatory cytokines, and transmembrane receptors as part of a transcriptional shift towards a reduced immune response. Using single-cell resolution for RNA-seq, the authors correlated late transcriptional changes of the macrophages to the induction of metabolic and filamentation pathways in *C. albicans*, suggesting that the pathogen might drive the transcriptional shift in the host cells. Hence, these data indicated a coordinated transcriptional adjustment during the host-pathogen interaction by both organisms.

Together with the application of RNA-seq to investigate expressional changes of protein-coding RNAs, efforts have also been invested in defining the response of the non-coding transcriptome. The focus of these studies has been the miRNAs due to their defined regulatory role in gene expression via RNAi. In order to investigate possible functionality of miRNAs during infection, a murine alveolar macrophage cell line model system challenged with A. fumigatus was utilized to investigate the influence of a particular miRNA on the expression of TLR2 and how this connects to the induction of autophagy (Wu et al., 2019). As one of the major PRRs responsible to detect A. fumigatus, TLR2 contributes to the activation and coordination of the immune response (Bellocchio et al., 2004, Chai et al., 2009, Mambula et al., 2002). Further work established that the regulation of this receptor depended on miRNA-344b-1-3p modulation of TLR2 expression (Xu et al., 2017). This regulatory relationship displayed an inversely proportional expression pattern resulting in the decrease of miRNA levels while the TLR2-mRNA abundance increased during A. fumigatus infection (Wu et al., 2019). Accordingly, miRNA-dependent regulation of *TLR2* correlated with downstream pathways, including the autophagy response necessary to cope with the fungal pathogen. Similarly, the importance of miRNAs for the anti-fungal immune response was also shown in a broader experimental set-up investigating small RNA expression patterns in human DCs responding to A. fumigatus or C. albicans challenge (Dix et al., 2017). By employing small RNA-seq, the authors identified three (after 6 h; miR-132-3p, miR-132-5p, miR-212-5p) and five (after 12 h; miR-132-3p, miR-132-5p, miR-129-5p, miR-212-3p, miR-212-5p) differentially expressed miRNAs that were predicted to target various immune response genes (e.g., FKBP1B, BTN3A2K). Successful verification of several predicted targets by knockdown of the respective miRNAs underlined the value of the high-throughput findings. Thus, this data supported a scenario in which small RNA expression is adjusted during host-fungal interaction, indicating a more pronounced function as a regulatory element and complementing the growing body of literature reporting similar effects for other cell types (see (Boomiraj et al., 2015, Croston et al., 2018)) and non-coding transcripts like IncRNAs (e.g. (Riege et al., 2017)).

D. Interkingdom communication

As has been mentioned in numerous examples above, the interplay between fungi and animal hosts is highly regulated and complex. In this section we have focused primarily on the sensor proteins that detect an invading organism and the regulation of RNA in response to activation of these sensors but have barely scratched the surface of the RNA molecules themselves that are transferred between fungi and animals. Although only an emerging field, several examples already exist of RNAs that are trafficked between organisms during infection. These come primarily from studies of plant-fungal pathogens, but other examples do exist in animals. In insects, miRNAs of the let-7 family and others

like miR-100 were shown to be transferred to the entomopathogenic fungus *B. bassiana* from the silkworm *Bombyx mori* and the mosquito *A. stephensi* to inhibit expression of the fungal virulence-related genes *sec2p* and *C6TF* (**Fig. 3**) (Wang et al., 2021). The induction of let-7 and miR-100 by the host organism is initiated upon penetration of the hemocoel by the fungus, resulting in decreased production of fungal Sec2p and C6TF and ultimately decreased virulence. Exploiting these findings, the authors then showed that expression of an anti-miR-100 miRNA sponge in the fungus led to increased virulence of the pathogen. The clear implication of this experiment is that a more pathogenic form of *B. bassiana* may hold potential as a biocontrol agent against insect pests in some cases. Of course, additional careful work needs to be done to ensure that such strategies do not have unforeseen consequences.

In humans, *C. albicans* induces miRNA trafficking by host monocytes to influence fungal behavior and elicit a growth advantage (Halder et al., 2022, Halder et al., 2020). In this case, the miRNAs seem to be associated with extracellular vesicles, although the exact mechanism of loading into vesicles and delivery into the fungus remains unclear. Experiments using naked miRNAs also resulted in a growth advantage to the fungus, suggesting that antifungal RNA delivery to *C. albicans* could be a strategy for treatment in the future. Other systems have also investigated the transfer of host cargo molecules by extracellular vesicles, as with human neutrophils and the filamentous pathogen *A. fumigatus* (Shopova et al., 2020, Rafiq et al., 2022). In this case, neutrophils have an inhibitory effect on fungal growth, like that observed in the example from mosquitos above. More work will have to be done to define the RNA cargo trafficked in these vesicles, and how these RNAs might influence the outcome of fungal infection in different patient populations.

Other examples of cross-kingdom RNA interference, or even novel regulatory mechanisms, will most certainly be observed between fungi and their hosts. The large-scale transcriptional responses to most pathogens may hide some of these regulatory features amongst so many changes, but we do know of cases where regulation seems to be manipulated by the fungal pathogen, as with macrophage polarization after *C. neoformans* infection (Subramani et al., 2020). Through an as-yet-unknown mechanism, *C. neoformans* appears to direct macrophages towards an immature, unpolarized state, although more work will be needed to confirm that these regulatory mechanisms also occur *in vivo* during infection. By combining high-quality dual transcriptomic datasets (Niemiec et al., 2017, Munoz et al., 2019) with more rigorous biochemical and genetic characterizations, we are likely to uncover all sorts of new regulatory features previously hidden from view.

Section V. Conclusions: Exploiting RNA Biology for Therapy

Our increased collective knowledge of RNA biochemistry and regulation is now being translated to more applied projects, with the hope of leveraging what we have learned for the treatment of fungal pathogens with novel therapeutics. Although a field in its infancy, the examples highlighted throughout this chapter provide numerous target points for development of creative, new therapeutics. Arguably one of the first examples of leveraging these basic molecular biological principles for therapeutics came from the nucleoside analog, 5-fluorocytosine, which is converted into 5-fluorouridine in susceptible fungi to inhibit protein and DNA synthesis (Vermes et al., 2000). Unfortunately, high rates of resistance currently limit the overall effectiveness of this class of antifungals (Billmyre et al., 2020), but it remains in use in specific cases.

More recent approaches have tried to leverage chemicals designed to inhibit important RNA molecules, particularly group II intron ribozyme structures found in essential genes of fungi (Liu and Pyle, 2021). A small molecule inhibitor was also recently demonstrated to exhibit target specificity and catalytic activity inhibition of the ribozyme against the human pathogen *C. parapsilosis*

(Fedorova et al., 2018). Another approach is to design RNA molecules that fit into a particular protein to elicit an effect, so called RNA aptamers. Although limited examples of RNA aptamers exist in general, they hold therapeutic promise and have already been designed to facilitate disassembly of C. albicans biofilms (Bachtiar et al., 2019). Antisense oligonucleotides have been explored for control of C. albicans filamentation with some success (Araujo et al., 2019). For this a 2'-OMethylRNA antisense oligonucleotide (ASO) was used to target the EFG1 mRNA to limit gene expression and translation of Efgp1, resulting in decreased filamentation and virulence. Previously unexplored therapeutic targets are also being investigated, as is the case with the Tpt1 enzymes found in fungi and plants that are absent from humans (Dantuluri et al., 2021). These essential enzymes are important for tRNA splicing and offer a potential target for novel antifungal therapy building on our improved understanding of basic molecular biological mechanisms in human fungal pathogens. Other approaches could utilize this knowledge by employing other classes of small RNAs beside ASOs to modulate the gene expression patterns of fungal pathogens and influence the outcome of infection. For instance, using small RNA molecules like siRNAs or miRNAs to specifically target certain virulence relevant genes by hijacking the fungal RNAi machinery could be an elegant way to suppress fungal infections. A proof of concept for this strategy was reported using A. fumigatus strains expressing inverted-repeat transgenes as a source for siRNAs targeting mRNAs of either pksP or the conditionally essential gene pabA (Kelani et al., 2023). Both strategies resulted in efficient knockdown of the respective gene and growth reduction, although decrease of the latter mRNA resulted in a more severe decrease. Thus, targeted RNAi dependent approaches could be an interesting treatment option for specific fungal infections although efficient uptake of siRNAs still faces challenges (see below) (Bruch et al., 2022). In this regard, the agricultural sector might serve as a role model due to recent advances in exploiting the RNAi system and cross-kingdom communication between plant-pathogens and the host (Cai et al., 2018a). Strategies involving the use of transgenic plants expressing anti-pathogen small RNAs (host-induced gene silencing) or spray-treatment with RNA of the plant host (spray-induced gene silencing) proved to be efficient in infection prevention (Cai et al., 2018a, Cai et al., 2019). Translation of these options into antifungal medication could advance our repertoire tremendously for treatment of patients suffering from severe fungal infections (Cai et al., 2019).

These approaches offer unique advantages for treatment of fungal infections over more conventional approaches. The target space over chemical inhibitors is much wider, meaning that RNA drugs can be designed against targets more specifically, even in highly conserved pathways. In addition, RNA is easy to synthesize; fast to adapt to evolving pathogens, and easy to redesign upon development of antifungal resistance. Many difficulties will have to be overcome to employ such drugs against human fungal pathogens, but innovative strategies are already in development. By leveraging the biochemical and biological solutions being employed in related systems, we are poised for rapid advances of these therapeutics against a wide range of pathogens. Advances like those embraced by the mRNA vaccines against SARS-CoV-2 are the most obvious, such as replacement of uridine with modified N1-methyl-pseudouridine to limit recognition and activation of host nucleic acid sensors like those discussed above (Corbett et al., 2020, Kariko et al., 2012, Anderson et al., 2010). Improvements in RNA synthesis and *in vitro* transcription have decreased unwanted immunogenic byproducts like dsRNA (Nelson et al., 2020), further facilitating this new generation of therapeutics.

The largest barrier to exploitation of RNA regulatory pathways in fungi by RNA therapeutics is likely the formidable fungal cell wall (Bruch et al., 2022). Here, leveraging approaches developed against other human diseases may not be entirely possible, as the fungal cell wall has unique

properties compared to a human cell. There is hope that protection of RNA in modified liposomes and nanoparticles or conjugation to aptamers and antibodies may result in improved delivery to cells (Dammes and Peer, 2020, Howard et al., 2017, Moustafa et al., 2021), but the utility of these strategies in traversing the fungal cell wall remains unstudied. Approaches using engineered extracellular vesicles may hold promise (Zhang et al., 2020), but are far from applicable in the clinic currently. Recent studies showing that host-derived extracellular vesicles respond and influence the course of infection with *A. fumigatus, C. albicans,* and *C. neoformans* suggest that modulation of human fungal pathogens is possible (Shopova et al., 2020, Halder et al., 2020, Zhang et al., 2021). Finally, in the absence of direct antifungal strategies, it is possible that more indirect approaches reliant on improving the remaining host immune response may prove valuable (de Candia et al., 2016). Only the future will tell how we can apply our increasing knowledge of RNA in host-fungal pathogenesis for the betterment of human health.

VI. Acknowledgements

Work associated with this chapter was supported by the Federal Ministry for Education and Research (BMBF: https://www.bmbf.de/), Germany, Project FKZ 01K12012 'RFIN – RNA-Biologie von Pilzinfektionen'. The funders had no role in the design, analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the document.

VII. References

- ABDULLAH, Z., SCHLEE, M., ROTH, S., MRAHEIL, M. A., BARCHET, W., BOTTCHER, J., HAIN, T., GEIGER, S., HAYAKAWA, Y., FRITZ, J. H., CIVRIL, F., HOPFNER, K. P., KURTS, C., RULAND, J., HARTMANN, G., CHAKRABORTY, T. & KNOLLE, P. A. 2012. RIG-I detects infection with live *Listeria* by sensing secreted bacterial nucleic acids. *EMBO J*, 31, 4153-64.
- ALEGRE-MALLER, A. C., MENDONCA, F. C., DA SILVA, T. A., OLIVEIRA, A. F., FREITAS, M. S., HANNA, E. S., ALMEIDA, I. C., GAY, N. J. & ROQUE-BARREIRA, M. C. 2014. Therapeutic administration of recombinant Paracoccin confers protection against *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis* infection: involvement of TLRs. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis*, 8, e3317.
- ALINGS, F., SCHARMANN, K., EGGERS ARACENA, C. E., BÖTTCHER, B., SOKOŁOWSKI, M., SHVETSOVA, E., SHARMA, P., ROTH, J., RASHITI, L. & GLATT, S. 2023. Ncs2* mediates in vivo virulence of pathogenic yeast through sulphur modification of cytoplasmic transfer RNA. *Nucleic acids research*.
- ALLENDOERFER, R. & DEEPE, G. S., JR. 1997. Intrapulmonary response to *Histoplasma capsulatum* in gamma interferon knockout mice. *Infect Immun*, 65, 2564-9.
- ALVES, L. R., PERES DA SILVA, R., SANCHEZ, D. A., ZAMITH-MIRANDA, D., RODRIGUES, M. L., GOLDENBERG, S., PUCCIA, R. & NOSANCHUK, J. D. 2019. Extracellular Vesicle-Mediated RNA Release in *Histoplasma capsulatum*. *mSphere*, 4.
- ANDERSON, B. R., MURAMATSU, H., NALLAGATLA, S. R., BEVILACQUA, P. C., SANSING, L. H., WEISSMAN, D. & KARIKO, K. 2010. Incorporation of pseudouridine into mRNA enhances translation by diminishing PKR activation. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 38, 5884-92.
- APPLEN CLANCEY, S., RUCHTI, F., LEIBUNDGUT-LANDMANN, S., HEITMAN, J. & IANIRI, G. 2020. A Novel Mycovirus Evokes Transcriptional Rewiring in the Fungus *Malassezia* and Stimulates Beta Interferon Production in Macrophages. *mBio*, 11.
- ARAUJO, D., AZEVEDO, N. M., BARBOSA, A., ALMEIDA, C., RODRIGUES, M. E., HENRIQUES, M. & SILVA, S. 2019. Application of 2'-OMethylRNA' Antisense Oligomer to Control Candida albicans EFG1 Virulence Determinant. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids, 18, 508-517.
- BACHTIAR, B. M., SRISAWAT, C. & BACHTIAR, E. W. 2019. RNA aptamers selected against yeast cells inhibit *Candida albicans* biofilm formation in vitro. *Microbiologyopen*, 8, e00812.
- BARTON, G. M. Viral recognition by Toll-like receptors. Seminars in immunology, 2007. Elsevier, 33-40.

- BAYNE, R. A., JAYACHANDRAN, U., KASPROWICZ, A., BRESSON, S., TOLLERVEY, D., WALLACE, E. W. J.
 & COOK, A. G. 2022. Yeast Ssd1 is a non-enzymatic member of the RNase II family with an alternative RNA recognition site. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 50, 2923-2937.
- BELLOCCHIO, S., MONTAGNOLI, C., BOZZA, S., GAZIANO, R., ROSSI, G., MAMBULA, S. S., VECCHI, A., MANTOVANI, A., LEVITZ, S. M. & ROMANI, L. 2004. The contribution of the Toll-like/IL-1 receptor superfamily to innate and adaptive immunity to fungal pathogens *in vivo*. *J Immunol*, 172, 3059-69.
- BERNSTEIN, D. A., VYAS, V. K., WEINBERG, D. E., DRINNENBERG, I. A., BARTEL, D. P. & FINK, G. R. 2012. *Candida albicans* Dicer (CaDcr1) is required for efficient ribosomal and spliceosomal RNA maturation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109, 523-8.
- BIELSKA, E., SISQUELLA, M. A., ALDEIEG, M., BIRCH, C., O'DONOGHUE, E. J. & MAY, R. C. 2018. Pathogen-derived extracellular vesicles mediate virulence in the fatal human pathogen *Cryptococcus gattii. Nat Commun*, 9, 1556.
- BILLMYRE, R. B., APPLEN CLANCEY, S., LI, L. X., DOERING, T. L. & HEITMAN, J. 2020. 5-fluorocytosine resistance is associated with hypermutation and alterations in capsule biosynthesis in *Cryptococcus*. *Nat Commun*, 11, 127.
- BILLMYRE, R. B., CALO, S., FERETZAKI, M., WANG, X. & HEITMAN, J. 2013. RNAi function, diversity, and loss in the fungal kingdom. *Chromosome Res*, 21, 561-72.
- BIONDO, C., MALARA, A., COSTA, A., SIGNORINO, G., CARDILE, F., MIDIRI, A., GALBO, R., PAPASERGI, S., DOMINA, M. & PUGLIESE, M. 2012. Recognition of fungal RNA by TLR 7 has a nonredundant role in host defense against experimental candidiasis. *European journal of immunology*, 42, 2632-2643.
- BLOOM, A. L. M., JIN, R. M., LEIPHEIMER, J., BARD, J. E., YERGEAU, D., WOHLFERT, E. A. & PANEPINTO, J. C. 2019. Thermotolerance in the pathogen *Cryptococcus neoformans* is linked to antigen masking via mRNA decay-dependent reprogramming. *Nat Commun*, 10, 4950.
- BONNET, A., GROSSO, A. R., ELKAOUTARI, A., COLENO, E., PRESLE, A., SRIDHARA, S. C., JANBON, G., GELI, V., DE ALMEIDA, S. F. & PALANCADE, B. 2017. Introns Protect Eukaryotic Genomes from Transcription-Associated Genetic Instability. *Mol Cell*, 67, 608-621 e6.
- BOOMIRAJ, H., MOHANKUMAR, V., LALITHA, P. & DEVARAJAN, B. 2015. Human Corneal MicroRNA Expression Profile in Fungal Keratitis. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci*, 56, 7939-46.
- BRINKMANN, M. M., SPOONER, E., HOEBE, K., BEUTLER, B., PLOEGH, H. L. & KIM, Y.-M. 2007. The interaction between the ER membrane protein UNC93B and TLR3, 7, and 9 is crucial for TLR signaling. *The Journal of cell biology*, 177, 265-275.
- BROWN, G. D. & NETEA, M. G. 2007. Immunology of fungal infections, Springer.
- BRUCH, A., KELANI, A. A. & BLANGO, M. G. 2022. RNA-based therapeutics to treat human fungal infections. *Trends Microbiol*, 30, 411-420.
- BURKE, J. E., LONGHURST, A. D., NATARAJAN, P., RAO, B., LIU, J., SALES-LEE, J., MORTENSEN, Y., MORESCO, J. J., DIEDRICH, J. K., YATES, J. R., 3RD & MADHANI, H. D. 2019. A Non-Dicer RNase III and Four Other Novel Factors Required for RNAi-Mediated Transposon Suppression in the Human Pathogenic Yeast *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *G3* (*Bethesda*), 9, 2235-2244.
- CAI, Q., HE, B., KOGEL, K.-H. & JIN, H. 2018a. Cross-kingdom RNA trafficking and environmental RNAi—nature's blueprint for modern crop protection strategies. *Current opinion in microbiology*, 46, 58-64.
- CAI, Q., HE, B., WEIBERG, A., BUCK, A. H. & JIN, H. 2019. Small RNAs and extracellular vesicles: New mechanisms of cross-species communication and innovative tools for disease control. *PLoS Pathog*, 15, e1008090.
- CAI, Q., QIAO, L., WANG, M., HE, B., LIN, F. M., PALMQUIST, J., HUANG, S. D. & JIN, H. 2018b. Plants send small RNAs in extracellular vesicles to fungal pathogen to silence virulence genes. *Science*, 360, 1126-1129.
- CALO, S., NICOLAS, F. E., LEE, S. C., VILA, A., CERVANTES, M., TORRES-MARTINEZ, S., RUIZ-VAZQUEZ, R. M., CARDENAS, M. E. & HEITMAN, J. 2017. A non-canonical RNA degradation pathway suppresses RNAi-dependent epimutations in the human fungal pathogen *Mucor circinelloides*. *PLoS Genet*, 13, e1006686.

- CALO, S., SHERTZ-WALL, C., LEE, S. C., BASTIDAS, R. J., NICOLAS, F. E., GRANEK, J. A., MIECZKOWSKI, P., TORRES-MARTINEZ, S., RUIZ-VAZQUEZ, R. M., CARDENAS, M. E. & HEITMAN, J. 2014. Antifungal drug resistance evoked via RNAi-dependent epimutations. *Nature*, 513, 555-8.
- CANOVAS-MARQUEZ, J. T., FALK, S., NICOLAS, F. E., PADMANABHAN, S., ZAPATA-PEREZ, R., SANCHEZ-FERRER, A., NAVARRO, E. & GARRE, V. 2021. A ribonuclease III involved in virulence of *Mucorales* fungi has evolved to cut exclusively single-stranded RNA. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 49, 5294-5307.
- CARVALHO, A., DE LUCA, A., BOZZA, S., CUNHA, C., D'ANGELO, C., MORETTI, S., PERRUCCIO, K., IANNITTI, R. G., FALLARINO, F. & PIERINI, A. 2012. TLR3 essentially promotes protective class I–restricted memory CD8+ T-cell responses to *Aspergillus fumigatus* in hematopoietic transplanted patients. *Blood, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology,* 119, 967-977.
- CHACKO, N., ZHAO, Y., YANG, E., WANG, L., CAI, J. J. & LIN, X. 2015. The IncRNA *RZE1* Controls Cryptococcal Morphological Transition. *PLoS Genet*, 11, e1005692.
- CHAI, L. Y., KULLBERG, B. J., VONK, A. G., WARRIS, A., CAMBI, A., LATGE, J. P., JOOSTEN, L. A., VAN DER MEER, J. W. & NETEA, M. G. 2009. Modulation of Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2) and TLR4 responses by *Aspergillus fumigatus*. *Infect Immun*, 77, 2184-92.
- CHANG, Z., BILLMYRE, R. B., LEE, S. C. & HEITMAN, J. 2019. Broad antifungal resistance mediated by RNAi-dependent epimutation in the basal human fungal pathogen *Mucor circinelloides*. *PLoS Genet*, 15, e1007957.
- CHANG, Z. & HEITMAN, J. 2019. Drug-Resistant Epimutants Exhibit Organ-Specific Stability and Induction during Murine Infections Caused by the Human Fungal Pathogen *Mucor circinelloides*. *mBio*, 10.
- CHEN, Y., JIANG, Q., QING, F., XUE, J., XIAO, Q., HE, W., SUI, L. & LIU, Z. 2023. MDA5 Enhances Invasive *Candida albicans* Infection by Regulating Macrophage Apoptosis and Phagocytosis/Killing Functions. *Inflammation*, 1-18.
- CHOI, Y., HYEON, H., LEE, K. & BAHN, Y.-S. 2023. Sua5 catalyzing universal t6A tRNA modification is responsible for multifaceted functions of the KEOPS complex in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *mSphere*, e00557-23.
- CHOREV, M. & CARMEL, L. 2012. The function of introns. Front Genet, 3, 55.
- CORBETT, K. S., EDWARDS, D. K., LEIST, S. R., ABIONA, O. M., BOYOGLU-BARNUM, S., GILLESPIE, R. A., HIMANSU, S., SCHAFER, A., ZIWAWO, C. T., DIPIAZZA, A. T., DINNON, K. H., ELBASHIR, S. M., SHAW, C. A., WOODS, A., FRITCH, E. J., MARTINEZ, D. R., BOCK, K. W., MINAI, M., NAGATA, B. M., HUTCHINSON, G. B., WU, K., HENRY, C., BAHL, K., GARCIA-DOMINGUEZ, D., MA, L., RENZI, I., KONG, W. P., SCHMIDT, S. D., WANG, L., ZHANG, Y., PHUNG, E., CHANG, L. A., LOOMIS, R. J., ALTARAS, N. E., NARAYANAN, E., METKAR, M., PRESNYAK, V., LIU, C., LOUDER, M. K., SHI, W., LEUNG, K., YANG, E. S., WEST, A., GULLY, K. L., STEVENS, L. J., WANG, N., WRAPP, D., DORIA-ROSE, N. A., STEWART-JONES, G., BENNETT, H., ALVARADO, G. S., NASON, M. C., RUCKWARDT, T. J., MCLELLAN, J. S., DENISON, M. R., CHAPPELL, J. D., MOORE, I. N., MORABITO, K. M., MASCOLA, J. R., BARIC, R. S., CARFI, A. & GRAHAM, B. S. 2020. SARS-CoV-2 mRNA vaccine design enabled by prototype pathogen preparedness. *Nature*, 586, 567-571.
- CROSTON, T. L., LEMONS, A. R., BEEZHOLD, D. H. & GREEN, B. J. 2018. MicroRNA Regulation of Host Immune Responses following Fungal Exposure. *Front Immunol*, 9, 170.
- CUI, C., WANG, Y., LIU, J., ZHAO, J., SUN, P. & WANG, S. 2019. A fungal pathogen deploys a small silencing RNA that attenuates mosquito immunity and facilitates infection. *Nat Commun*, 10, 4298.
- DAMMES, N. & PEER, D. 2020. Paving the Road for RNA Therapeutics. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 41, 755-775.
- DANTULURI, S., SCHWER, B., ABDULLAHU, L., DAMHA, M. J. & SHUMAN, S. 2021. Activity and substrate specificity of *Candida, Aspergillus,* and *Coccidioides* Tpt1: essential tRNA splicing enzymes and potential anti-fungal targets. *RNA*.
- DATTA, K., BARTLETT, K. H., BAER, R., BYRNES, E., GALANIS, E., HEITMAN, J., HOANG, L., LESLIE, M. J., MACDOUGALL, L., MAGILL, S. S., MORSHED, M. G., MARR, K. A. & CRYPTOCOCCUS GATTII

WORKING GROUP OF THE PACIFIC, N. 2009. Spread of *Cryptococcus gattii* into Pacific Northwest region of the United States. *Emerg Infect Dis*, 15, 1185-91.

- DE CANDIA, P., DE ROSA, V., CASIRAGHI, M. & MATARESE, G. 2016. Extracellular RNAs: A Secret Arm of Immune System Regulation. *J Biol Chem*, 291, 7221-8.
- DE SOUZA SILVA, C., TAVARES, A. H., SOUSA JERONIMO, M., SOARES DE LIMA, Y., DA SILVEIRA DERENGOWSKI, L., BOCCA, A. L. & SILVA-PEREIRA, I. 2015. The Effects of *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis* Infection on GM-CSF- and M-CSF-Induced Mouse Bone Marrow-Derived Macrophage from Resistant and Susceptible Mice Strains. *Mediators Inflamm*, 2015, 605450.
- DE VOOGT, W. S., TANENBAUM, M. E. & VADER, P. 2021. Illuminating RNA trafficking and functional delivery by extracellular vesicles. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev*, 174, 250-264.
- DEEPE, G. 1988. Histoplasmosis. A granulomatous inflammatory response. Raven Press. *Inflammation: basic principles and clinical correlates*, 943-958.
- DIX, A., CZAKAI, K., LEONHARDT, I., SCHAFERHOFF, K., BONIN, M., GUTHKE, R., EINSELE, H., KURZAI, O., LOFFLER, J. & LINDE, J. 2017. Specific and Novel microRNAs Are Regulated as Response to Fungal Infection in Human Dendritic Cells. *Front Microbiol*, **8**, 270.
- DONOVAN, P. D., HOLLAND, L. M., LOMBARDI, L., COUGHLAN, A. Y., HIGGINS, D. G., WOLFE, K. H. & BUTLER, G. 2018. TPP riboswitch-dependent regulation of an ancient thiamin transporter in *Candida*. *PLoS Genet*, 14, e1007429.
- ELSON, S. L., NOBLE, S. M., SOLIS, N. V., FILLER, S. G. & JOHNSON, A. D. 2009. An RNA transport system in *Candida albicans* regulates hyphal morphology and invasive growth. *PLoS Genet*, 5, e1000664.
- FEDOROVA, O., JAGDMANN, G. E., JR., ADAMS, R. L., YUAN, L., VAN ZANDT, M. C. & PYLE, A. M. 2018. Small molecules that target group II introns are potent antifungal agents. *Nat Chem Biol*, 14, 1073-1078.
- FENG, H., ZHANG, Y. B., GUI, J. F., LEMON, S. M. & YAMANE, D. 2021. Interferon regulatory factor 1 (IRF1) and anti-pathogen innate immune responses. *PLoS Pathog*, 17, e1009220.
- FERETZAKI, M., BILLMYRE, R. B., CLANCEY, S. A., WANG, X. & HEITMAN, J. 2016. Gene Network Polymorphism Illuminates Loss and Retention of Novel RNAi Silencing Components in the *Cryptococcus* Pathogenic Species Complex. *PLoS Genet*, 12, e1005868.
- FERRAREZE, P. A., STREIT, R. S., DOS SANTOS, F. M., SCHRANK, A., KMETZSCH, L., VAINSTEIN, M. H. & STAATS, C. C. 2017. sRNAs as possible regulators of retrotransposon activity in *Cryptococcus* gattii VGII. BMC Genomics, 18, 294.
- FRYE, M., HARADA, B. T., BEHM, M. & HE, C. 2018. RNA modifications modulate gene expression during development. *Science*, 361, 1346-1349.
- GANTNER, B. N., SIMMONS, R. M., CANAVERA, S. J., AKIRA, S. & UNDERHILL, D. M. 2003. Collaborative induction of inflammatory responses by dectin-1 and Toll-like receptor 2. J Exp Med, 197, 1107-17.
- GAO, J., CHOW, E. W. L., WANG, H., XU, X., CAI, C., SONG, Y., WANG, J. & WANG, Y. 2021. LncRNA *DINOR* is a virulence factor and global regulator of stress responses in *Candida auris*. *Nat Microbiol*, 6, 842-851.
- GHABRIAL, S. 2008. Totiviruses. Encyclopedia of virology, 163-174.
- GHABRIAL, S. A., CASTON, J. R., JIANG, D., NIBERT, M. L. & SUZUKI, N. 2015. 50-plus years of fungal viruses. *Virology*, 479-480, 356-68.
- GILDEA, L. A., MORRIS, R. E. & NEWMAN, S. L. 2001. *Histoplasma capsulatum* yeasts are phagocytosed via very late antigen-5, killed, and processed for antigen presentation by human dendritic cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 166, 1049-1056.
- GITLIN, L., BARCHET, W., GILFILLAN, S., CELLA, M., BEUTLER, B., FLAVELL, R. A., DIAMOND, M. S. & COLONNA, M. 2006. Essential role of mda-5 in type I IFN responses to polyriboinosinic:polyribocytidylic acid and encephalomyocarditis picornavirus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103, 8459-64.
- GLADYSHEV, E. 2017. Repeat-Induced Point Mutation and Other Genome Defense Mechanisms in Fungi. *Microbiol Spectr*, 5.

- GONZALEZ-HILARION, S., PAULET, D., LEE, K. T., HON, C. C., LECHAT, P., MOGENSEN, E., MOYRAND, F., PROUX, C., BARBOUX, R., BUSSOTTI, G., HWANG, J., COPPEE, J. Y., BAHN, Y. S. & JANBON, G. 2016. Intron retention-dependent gene regulation in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *Sci Rep*, 6, 32252.
- GOUBAU, D., DEDDOUCHE, S. & REIS E SOUSA, C. 2013. Cytosolic sensing of viruses. *Immunity*, 38, 855-69.
- HALDER, L. D., BABYCH, S., PALME, D. I., MANSOURI-GHAHNAVIEH, E., IVANOV, L., ASHONIBARE, V., LANGENHORST, D., PRUSTY, B., RAMBACH, G., WICH, M., TRINKS, N., BLANGO, M. G., KORNITZER, D., TERPITZ, U., SPETH, C., JUNGNICKEL, B., BEYERSDORF, N., ZIPFEL, P. F., BRAKHAGE, A. A. & SKERKA, C. 2022. *Candida albicans* Induces Cross-Kingdom miRNA Trafficking in Human Monocytes To Promote Fungal Growth. *mBio*, e0356321.
- HALDER, L. D., JO, E. A. H., HASAN, M. Z., FERREIRA-GOMES, M., KRUGER, T., WESTERMANN, M., PALME, D. I., RAMBACH, G., BEYERSDORF, N., SPETH, C., JACOBSEN, I. D., KNIEMEYER, O., JUNGNICKEL, B., ZIPFEL, P. F. & SKERKA, C. 2020. Immune modulation by complement receptor 3-dependent human monocyte TGF-beta1-transporting vesicles. *Nat Commun*, 11, 2331.
- HAMMOND, T. M., BOK, J. W., ANDREWSKI, M. D., REYES-DOMINGUEZ, Y., SCAZZOCCHIO, C. & KELLER, N. P. 2008. RNA silencing gene truncation in the filamentous fungus *Aspergillus nidulans*. *Eukaryot Cell*, **7**, 339-49.
- HARTMANN, G. 2017. Nucleic Acid Immunity. Adv Immunol, 133, 121-169.
- HE, B., CAI, Q., QIAO, L., HUANG, C. Y., WANG, S., MIAO, W., HA, T., WANG, Y. & JIN, H. 2021. RNAbinding proteins contribute to small RNA loading in plant extracellular vesicles. *Nat Plants*, 7, 342-352.
- HE, B., WANG, H., LIU, G., CHEN, A., CALVO, A., CAI, Q. & JIN, H. 2023. Fungal small RNAs ride in extracellular vesicles to enter plant cells through clathrin-mediated endocytosis. *Nature Communications*, 14, 4383.
- HOU, F., SUN, L., ZHENG, H., SKAUG, B., JIANG, Q. X. & CHEN, Z. J. 2011. MAVS forms functional prion-like aggregates to activate and propagate antiviral innate immune response. *Cell*, 146, 448-61.
- HOVHANNISYAN, H. & GABALDON, T. 2021. The long non-coding RNA landscape of *Candida* yeast pathogens. *Nat Commun*, 12, 7317.
- HOWARD, J. J., STURGE, C. R., MOUSTAFA, D. A., DALY, S. M., MARSHALL-BATTY, K. R., FELDER, C. F., ZAMORA, D., YABE-GILL, M., LABANDEIRA-REY, M., BAILEY, S. M., WONG, M., GOLDBERG, J. B., GELLER, B. L. & GREENBERG, D. E. 2017. Inhibition of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* by Peptide-Conjugated Phosphorodiamidate Morpholino Oligomers. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, 61.
- HUANG, Y., CAO, Y., LI, J., LIU, Y., ZHONG, W., LI, X., CHEN, C. & HAO, P. 2018. A survey on cellular RNA editing activity in response to *Candida albicans* infections. *BMC Genomics*, 19, 43.
- JAEGER, M., VAN DER LEE, R., CHENG, S. C., JOHNSON, M. D., KUMAR, V., NG, A., PLANTINGA, T. S., SMEEKENS, S. P., OOSTING, M., WANG, X., BARCHET, W., FITZGERALD, K., JOOSTEN, L. A. B., PERFECT, J. R., WIJMENGA, C., VAN DE VEERDONK, F. L., HUYNEN, M. A., XAVIER, R. J., KULLBERG, B. J. & NETEA, M. G. 2015. The RIG-I-like helicase receptor MDA5 (IFIH1) is involved in the host defense against *Candida* infections. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis*, 34, 963-974.
- JANBON, G., MAENG, S., YANG, D. H., KO, Y. J., JUNG, K. W., MOYRAND, F., FLOYD, A., HEITMAN, J. & BAHN, Y. S. 2010. Characterizing the role of RNA silencing components in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *Fungal Genet Biol*, 47, 1070-80.
- JANNUZZI, G. P., DE ALMEIDA, J. R. F., AMARANTE-MENDES, G. P., ROMERA, L. M. D. M., KAIHAMI, G. H., VASCONCELOS, J. R., FERREIRA, C. P., DE ALMEIDA, S. R. & FERREIRA, K. S. 2019. TLR3 is a negative regulator of immune responses against *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis*. Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology, 8, 426.

- JANNUZZI, G. P., DE ALMEIDA, J. R. F., PAULO, L. N. M., DE ALMEIDA, S. R. & FERREIRA, K. S. 2020. Intracellular PRRs Activation in Targeting the Immune Response Against Fungal Infections. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol*, 10, 591970.
- JANNUZZI, G. P., TAVARES, A. H. F., KAIHAMI, G. H., DE ALMEIDA, J. R. F., DE ALMEIDA, S. R. & FERREIRA, K. S. 2015. scFv from antibody that mimics gp43 modulates the cellular and humoral immune responses during experimental paracoccidioidomycosis. *PLoS One*, 10, e0129401.
- JIANG, N., YANG, Y., JANBON, G., PAN, J. & ZHU, X. 2012. Identification and functional demonstration of miRNAs in the fungus *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *PLoS One*, *7*, e52734.
- JIAO, J. & PENG, D. 2018. Wheat microRNA1023 suppresses invasion of *Fusarium graminearum* via targeting and silencing FGSG_03101. *Journal of Plant Interactions*, 13, 514-521.
- JOCHL, C., LOH, E., PLONER, A., HAAS, H. & HUTTENHOFER, A. 2009. Development-dependent scavenging of nucleic acids in the filamentous fungus *Aspergillus fumigatus*. *RNA Biol*, 6, 179-86.
- JOCHL, C., REDERSTORFF, M., HERTEL, J., STADLER, P. F., HOFACKER, I. L., SCHRETTL, M., HAAS, H. & HUTTENHOFER, A. 2008. Small ncRNA transcriptome analysis from *Aspergillus fumigatus* suggests a novel mechanism for regulation of protein synthesis. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 36, 2677-89.
- KALEM, M. C. & PANEPINTO, J. C. 2022. Long Non-Coding RNAs in *Cryptococcus neoformans*: Insights Into Fungal Pathogenesis. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol*, 12, 858317.
- KARIKO, K., MURAMATSU, H., KELLER, J. M. & WEISSMAN, D. 2012. Increased erythropoiesis in mice injected with submicrogram quantities of pseudouridine-containing mRNA encoding erythropoietin. *Mol Ther*, 20, 948-53.
- KATO, H., TAKEUCHI, O., SATO, S., YONEYAMA, M., YAMAMOTO, M., MATSUI, K., UEMATSU, S.,
 JUNG, A., KAWAI, T., ISHII, K. J., YAMAGUCHI, O., OTSU, K., TSUJIMURA, T., KOH, C. S., REIS E
 SOUSA, C., MATSUURA, Y., FUJITA, T. & AKIRA, S. 2006. Differential roles of MDA5 and RIG-I
 helicases in the recognition of RNA viruses. *Nature*, 441, 101-5.
- KAWAI, T., TAKAHASHI, K., SATO, S., COBAN, C., KUMAR, H., KATO, H., ISHII, K. J., TAKEUCHI, O. & AKIRA, S. 2005. IPS-1, an adaptor triggering RIG-I-and Mda5-mediated type I interferon induction. *Nature immunology*, 6, 981-988.
- KELANI, A. A., BRUCH, A., RIVIECCIO, F., VISSER, C., KRUEGER, T., WEAVER, D., PAN, X., SCHÄUBLE, S., PANAGIOTOU, G. & KNIEMEYER, O. 2023. Disruption of the *Aspergillus fumigatus* RNA interference machinery alters the conidial transcriptome. *RNA*, 29, 1033-1050.
- KIM, H., HU, J., KANG, H. & KIM, W. 2023. Phylogenetic and functional analyses of N 6methyladenosine RNA methylation factors in the wheat scab fungus *Fusarium graminearum*. *Msphere*, e00552-23.
- KIM, Y. M., BRINKMANN, M. M., PAQUET, M. E. & PLOEGH, H. L. 2008. UNC93B1 delivers nucleotidesensing toll-like receptors to endolysosomes. *Nature*, 452, 234-8.
- LEE, B. L. & BARTON, G. M. 2014. Trafficking of endosomal Toll-like receptors. *Trends Cell Biol*, 24, 360-9.
- LEE, H. C., LI, L., GU, W., XUE, Z., CROSTHWAITE, S. K., PERTSEMLIDIS, A., LEWIS, Z. A., FREITAG, M., SELKER, E. U., MELLO, C. C. & LIU, Y. 2010. Diverse pathways generate microRNA-like RNAs and Dicer-independent small interfering RNAs in fungi. *Mol Cell*, 38, 803-14.
- LEIPHEIMER, J., BLOOM, A. L. M., BAUMSTARK, T. & PANEPINTO, J. C. 2018. CNBP Homologues Gis2 and Znf9 Interact with a Putative G-Quadruplex-Forming 3' Untranslated Region, Altering Polysome Association and Stress Tolerance in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *mSphere*, 3.
- LEMAITRE, B., NICOLAS, E., MICHAUT, L., REICHHART, J.-M. & HOFFMANN, J. A. 1996. The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette spätzle/Toll/cactus controls the potent antifungal response in *Drosophila* adults. *Cell*, 86, 973-983.
- LI, S. & BREAKER, R. R. 2017. Identification of 15 candidate structured noncoding RNA motifs in fungi by comparative genomics. *BMC Genomics*, 18, 785.

- LIN, J. S., YANG, C. W., WANG, D. W. & WU-HSIEH, B. A. 2005. Dendritic cells cross-present exogenous fungal antigens to stimulate a protective CD8 T cell response in infection by *Histoplasma capsulatum. J Immunol*, 174, 6282-91.
- LIU, H., COTTRELL, T. R., PIERINI, L. M., GOLDMAN, W. E. & DOERING, T. L. 2002. RNA interference in the pathogenic fungus *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *Genetics*, 160, 463-70.
- LIU, M., ZHANG, Z., DING, C., WANG, T., KELLY, B. & WANG, P. 2020. Transcriptomic Analysis of Extracellular RNA Governed by the Endocytic Adaptor Protein Cin1 of *Cryptococcus deneoformans. Front Cell Infect Microbiol*, 10, 256.
- LIU, T. & PYLE, A. M. 2021. Discovery of highly reactive self-splicing group II introns within the mitochondrial genomes of human pathogenic fungi. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 49, 12422-12432.

LOO, Y. M. & GALE, M., JR. 2011. Immune signaling by RIG-I-like receptors. *Immunity*, 34, 680-92.

- MAMBULA, S. S., SAU, K., HENNEKE, P., GOLENBOCK, D. T. & LEVITZ, S. M. 2002. Toll-like receptor (TLR) signaling in response to *Aspergillus fumigatus*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277, 39320-39326.
- MARTIENSSEN, R. & MOAZED, D. 2015. RNAi and heterochromatin assembly. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol, 7*, a019323.
- MCWHIRTER, S. M., TENOEVER, B. R. & MANIATIS, T. 2005. Connecting mitochondria and innate immunity. *Cell*, 122, 645-7.
- MEIER, A., KIRSCHNING, C. J., NIKOLAUS, T., WAGNER, H., HEESEMANN, J. & EBEL, F. 2003. Toll-like receptor (TLR) 2 and TLR4 are essential for *Aspergillus*-induced activation of murine macrophages. *Cell Microbiol*, 5, 561-70.
- MEYLAN, E., CURRAN, J., HOFMANN, K., MORADPOUR, D., BINDER, M., BARTENSCHLAGER, R. & TSCHOPP, J. 2005. Cardif is an adaptor protein in the RIG-I antiviral pathway and is targeted by hepatitis C virus. *Nature*, 437, 1167-1172.
- MOLDOVAN, M. A., PETROVA, S. A. & GELFAND, M. S. 2018. Comparative genomic analysis of fungal TPP-riboswitches. *Fungal Genet Biol*, 114, 34-41.
- MORAIS, E. A., CHAME, D. F., MELO, E. M., DE CARVALHO OLIVEIRA, J. A., DE PAULA, A. C., PEIXOTO, A. C., DA SILVA SANTOS, L., GOMES, D. A., RUSSO, R. C. & DE GOES, A. M. 2016. TLR 9 involvement in early protection induced by immunization with rPb27 against Paracoccidioidomycosis. *Microbes Infect*, 18, 137-47.
- MORENO-VELASQUEZ, S. D. & PEREZ, J. C. 2021. Imaging and Quantification of mRNA Molecules at Single-Cell Resolution in the Human Fungal Pathogen *Candida albicans*. *mSphere*, 6, e0041121.

MORESCO, E. M., LAVINE, D. & BEUTLER, B. 2011. Toll-like receptors. *Curr Biol*, 21, R488-93.

MOUSTAFA, D. A., WU, A. W., ZAMORA, D., DALY, S. M., STURGE, C. R., PYBUS, C., GELLER, B. L., GOLDBERG, J. B. & GREENBERG, D. E. 2021. Peptide-Conjugated Phosphorodiamidate Morpholino Oligomers Retain Activity against Multidrug-Resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* In Vitro and In Vivo. *mBio*, 12.

- MOUYNA, I., HENRY, C., DOERING, T. L. & LATGE, J. P. 2004. Gene silencing with RNA interference in the human pathogenic fungus *Aspergillus fumigatus*. *FEMS Microbiol Lett*, 237, 317-24.
- MUNHOZ DA ROCHA, I. F., MARTINS, S. T., AMATUZZI, R. F., ZAMITH-MIRANDA, D., NOSANCHUK, J. D., RODRIGUES, M. L. & ALVES, L. R. 2021. Cellular and Extracellular Vesicle RNA Analysis in the Global Threat Fungus *Candida auris*. *Microbiol Spectr*, 9, e0153821.
- MUNOZ, J. F., DELOREY, T., FORD, C. B., LI, B. Y., THOMPSON, D. A., RAO, R. P. & CUOMO, C. A. 2019. Coordinated host-pathogen transcriptional dynamics revealed using sorted subpopulations and single macrophages infected with *Candida albicans*. *Nat Commun*, 10, 1607.
- NAVARRO-MENDOZA, M. I., PÉREZ-ARQUES, C. & HEITMAN, J. 2023. Heterochromatin and RNAi act independently to ensure genome stability in Mucorales human fungal pathogens. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 120, e2220475120.
- NELSON, J., SORENSEN, E. W., MINTRI, S., RABIDEAU, A. E., ZHENG, W., BESIN, G., KHATWANI, N., SU, S. V., MIRACCO, E. J., ISSA, W. J., HOGE, S., STANTON, M. G. & JOYAL, J. L. 2020. Impact of mRNA chemistry and manufacturing process on innate immune activation. *Sci Adv*, 6, eaaz6893.

- NETEA, M. G., GOW, N. A., MUNRO, C. A., BATES, S., COLLINS, C., FERWERDA, G., HOBSON, R. P., BERTRAM, G., HUGHES, H. B., JANSEN, T., JACOBS, L., BUURMAN, E. T., GIJZEN, K., WILLIAMS, D. L., TORENSMA, R., MCKINNON, A., MACCALLUM, D. M., ODDS, F. C., VAN DER MEER, J. W., BROWN, A. J. & KULLBERG, B. J. 2006. Immune sensing of *Candida albicans* requires cooperative recognition of mannans and glucans by lectin and Toll-like receptors. *J Clin Invest*, 116, 1642-50.
- NETEA, M. G., VAN DER GRAAF, C. A., VONK, A. G., VERSCHUEREN, I., VAN DER MEER, J. W. & KULLBERG, B. J. 2002. The role of toll-like receptor (TLR) 2 and TLR4 in the host defense against disseminated candidiasis. *J Infect Dis*, 185, 1483-9.
- NICOLA, A. M., FRASES, S. & CASADEVALL, A. 2009. Lipophilic dye staining of *Cryptococcus neoformans* extracellular vesicles and capsule. *Eukaryot Cell*, **8**, 1373-80.
- NIEMIEC, M. J., GRUMAZ, C., ERMERT, D., DESEL, C., SHANKAR, M., LOPES, J. P., MILLS, I. G., STEVENS, P., SOHN, K. & URBAN, C. F. 2017. Dual transcriptome of the immediate neutrophil and *Candida albicans* interplay. *BMC Genomics*, 18, 696.
- NOSANCHUK, J. D. & GACSER, A. 2008. *Histoplasma capsulatum* at the host–pathogen interface. *Microbes and infection*, 10, 973-977.
- ONOMOTO, K., ONOGUCHI, K., TAKAHASI, K. & FUJITA, T. 2010. Type I interferon production induced by RIG-I-like receptors. *J Interferon Cytokine Res,* 30, 875-81.
- PANEPINTO, J., LIU, L., RAMOS, J., ZHU, X., VALYI-NAGY, T., EKSI, S., FU, J., JAFFE, H. A., WICKES, B. & WILLIAMSON, P. R. 2005. The DEAD-box RNA helicase Vad1 regulates multiple virulenceassociated genes in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. J Clin Invest, 115, 632-41.
- PARK, M., CHO, Y. J., KIM, D., YANG, C. S., LEE, S. M., DAWSON, T. L., JR., NAKAMIZO, S., KABASHIMA, K., LEE, Y. W. & JUNG, W. H. 2020. A Novel Virus Alters Gene Expression and Vacuolar Morphology in *Malassezia* Cells and Induces a TLR3-Mediated Inflammatory Immune Response. *mBio*, 11, e01521-20.
- PENDRAK, M. L. & ROBERTS, D. D. 2011. Ribosomal RNA processing in *Candida albicans*. *RNA*, 17, 2235-48.
- PERES DA SILVA, R., LONGO, L. G. V., CUNHA, J., SOBREIRA, T. J. P., RODRIGUES, M. L., FAORO, H., GOLDENBERG, S., ALVES, L. R. & PUCCIA, R. 2019. Comparison of the RNA Content of Extracellular Vesicles Derived from *Paracoccidioides brasiliensis* and *Paracoccidioides lutzii*. *Cells*, 8.
- PERES DA SILVA, R., MARTINS, S. T., RIZZO, J., DOS REIS, F. C. G., JOFFE, L. S., VAINSTEIN, M., KMETZSCH, L., OLIVEIRA, D. L., PUCCIA, R., GOLDENBERG, S., RODRIGUES, M. L. & ALVES, L. R.
 2018. Golgi Reassembly and Stacking Protein (GRASP) Participates in Vesicle-Mediated RNA Export in *Cryptococcus Neoformans. Genes (Basel)*, 9.
- PERES DA SILVA, R., PUCCIA, R., RODRIGUES, M. L., OLIVEIRA, D. L., JOFFE, L. S., CESAR, G. V., NIMRICHTER, L., GOLDENBERG, S. & ALVES, L. R. 2015. Extracellular vesicle-mediated export of fungal RNA. *Sci Rep*, *5*, 7763.
- PRIEST, S. J., YADAV, V., ROTH, C., DAHLMANN, T. A., KUCK, U., MAGWENE, P. M. & HEITMAN, J.
 2022. Uncontrolled transposition following RNAi loss causes hypermutation and antifungal drug resistance in clinical isolates of *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *Nat Microbiol*, 7, 1239-1251.
- RAFIQ, M., RIVIECCIO, F., ZIMMERMANN, A. K., VISSER, C., BRUCH, A., KRUGER, T., GONZALEZ ROJAS, K., KNIEMEYER, O., BLANGO, M. G. & BRAKHAGE, A. A. 2022. PLB-985 Neutrophil-Like Cells as a Model To Study *Aspergillus fumigatus* Pathogenesis. *mSphere*, **7**, e0094021.
- RAYNER, S., BRUHN, S., VALLHOV, H., ANDERSSON, A., BILLMYRE, R. B. & SCHEYNIUS, A. 2017. Identification of small RNAs in extracellular vesicles from the commensal yeast *Malassezia sympodialis*. *Sci Rep*, **7**, 39742.
- REHWINKEL, J. & GACK, M. U. 2020. RIG-I-like receptors: their regulation and roles in RNA sensing. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 20, 537-551.
- REIS, F. C. G., BORGES, B. S., JOZEFOWICZ, L. J., SENA, B. A. G., GARCIA, A. W. A., MEDEIROS, L. C., MARTINS, S. T., HONORATO, L., SCHRANK, A., VAINSTEIN, M. H., KMETZSCH, L., NIMRICHTER, L., ALVES, L. R., STAATS, C. C. & RODRIGUES, M. L. 2019. A Novel Protocol for the Isolation of

Fungal Extracellular Vesicles Reveals the Participation of a Putative Scramblase in Polysaccharide Export and Capsule Construction in *Cryptococcus gattii. mSphere,* 4.

- REN, Z., TANG, B., XING, J., LIU, C., CAI, X., HENDY, A., KAMRAN, M., LIU, H., ZHENG, L. & HUANG, J. 2022. MTA1-mediated RNA m6A modification regulates autophagy and is required for infection of the rice blast fungus. *New Phytologist*, 235, 247-262.
- RIEGE, K., HOLZER, M., KLASSERT, T. E., BARTH, E., BRAUER, J., COLLATZ, M., HUFSKY, F., MOSTAJO, N., STOCK, M., VOGEL, B., SLEVOGT, H. & MARZ, M. 2017. Massive Effect on LncRNAs in Human Monocytes During Fungal and Bacterial Infections and in Response to Vitamins A and D. *Sci Rep*, 7, 40598.
- ROCHE, B., ARCANGIOLI, B. & MARTIENSSEN, R. 2016. RNA interference is essential for cellular quiescence. *Science*, 354, aah5651.
- ROMANO, N. & MACINO, G. 1992. Quelling: transient inactivation of gene expression in *Neurospora crassa* by transformation with homologous sequences. *Mol Microbiol*, *6*, 3343-53.
- SAHR, T., ESCOLL, P., RUSNIOK, C., BUI, S., PEHAU-ARNAUDET, G., LAVIEU, G. & BUCHRIESER, C. 2022. Translocated *Legionella pneumophila* small RNAs mimic eukaryotic microRNAs targeting the host immune response. *Nat Commun*, 13, 762.
- SAIKH, K. U. 2021. MyD88 and beyond: a perspective on MyD88-targeted therapeutic approach for modulation of host immunity. *Immunol Res,* 69, 117-128.
- SAUNTE, D. M., GAITANIS, G. & HAY, R. J. 2020. *Malassezia*-associated skin diseases, the use of diagnostics and treatment. *Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology*, 10, 112.
- SEELBINDER, B., WALLSTABE, J., MARISCHEN, L., WEISS, E., WURSTER, S., PAGE, L., LOFFLER, C., BUSSEMER, L., SCHMITT, A. L., WOLF, T., LINDE, J., CICIN-SAIN, L., BECKER, J., KALINKE, U., VOGEL, J., PANAGIOTOU, G., EINSELE, H., WESTERMANN, A. J., SCHAUBLE, S. & LOEFFLER, J.
 2020. Triple RNA-Seq Reveals Synergy in a Human Virus-Fungus Co-infection Model. *Cell Rep*, 33, 108389.
- SETH, R. B., SUN, L., EA, C.-K. & CHEN, Z. J. 2005. Identification and characterization of MAVS, a mitochondrial antiviral signaling protein that activates NF-κB and IRF3. *Cell*, 122, 669-682.
- SHIU, P. K., RAJU, N. B., ZICKLER, D. & METZENBERG, R. L. 2001. Meiotic silencing by unpaired DNA. *Cell*, 107, 905-16.
- SHOHAM, S., HUANG, C., CHEN, J.-M., GOLENBOCK, D. T. & LEVITZ, S. M. 2001. Toll-like receptor 4 mediates intracellular signaling without TNF-α release in response to *Cryptococcus neoformans* polysaccharide capsule. *The journal of immunology*, 166, 4620-4626.
- SHOPOVA, I. A., BELYAEV, I., DASARI, P., JAHREIS, S., STROE, M. C., CSERESNYES, Z., ZIMMERMANN, A.
 K., MEDYUKHINA, A., SVENSSON, C. M., KRUGER, T., SZEIFERT, V., NIETZSCHE, S., CONRAD, T.,
 BLANGO, M. G., KNIEMEYER, O., VON LILIENFELD-TOAL, M., ZIPFEL, P. F., LIGETI, E., FIGGE, M.
 T. & BRAKHAGE, A. A. 2020. Human Neutrophils Produce Antifungal Extracellular Vesicles against Aspergillus fumigatus. mBio, 11.
- SIEBER, P., VOIGT, K., KAMMER, P., BRUNKE, S., SCHUSTER, S. & LINDE, J. 2018. Comparative Study on Alternative Splicing in Human Fungal Pathogens Suggests Its Involvement During Host Invasion. *Front Microbiol*, 9, 2313.
- SMITH, C. A., ROBERTSON, D., YATES, B., NIELSEN, D. M., BROWN, D., DEAN, R. A. & PAYNE, G. A. 2008. The effect of temperature on Natural Antisense Transcript (NAT) expression in *Aspergillus flavus*. Curr Genet, 54, 241-69.
- SUBRAMANI, A., GRIGGS, P., FRANTZEN, N., MENDEZ, J., TUCKER, J., MURRIEL, J., SIRCY, L. M., MILLICAN, G. E., MCCLELLAND, E. E., SEIPELT-THIEMANN, R. L. & NELSON, D. E. 2020. Intracellular *Cryptococcus neoformans* disrupts the transcriptome profile of M1- and M2polarized host macrophages. *PLoS One,* 15, e0233818.
- TABETA, K., HOEBE, K., JANSSEN, E. M., DU, X., GEORGEL, P., CROZAT, K., MUDD, S., MANN, N., SOVATH, S., GOODE, J., SHAMEL, L., HERSKOVITS, A. A., PORTNOY, D. A., COOKE, M., TARANTINO, L. M., WILTSHIRE, T., STEINBERG, B. E., GRINSTEIN, S. & BEUTLER, B. 2006. The Unc93b1 mutation 3d disrupts exogenous antigen presentation and signaling via Toll-like receptors 3, 7 and 9. Nat Immunol, 7, 156-64.

- TADA, H., NEMOTO, E., SHIMAUCHI, H., WATANABE, T., MIKAMI, T., MATSUMOTO, T., OHNO, N., TAMURA, H., SHIBATA, K. I. & AKASHI, S. 2002. Saccharomyces cerevisiae-and Candida albicans-derived mannan induced production of tumor necrosis factor alpha by human monocytes in a CD14-and Toll-like receptor 4-dependent manner. Microbiology and immunology, 46, 503-512.
- TAKEDA, K., KAISHO, T. & AKIRA, S. 2003. Toll-like receptors. Annu Rev Immunol, 21, 335-76.
- TAKEUCHI, O. & AKIRA, S. 2010. Pattern recognition receptors and inflammation. *Cell*, 140, 805-20.
- TORRES-MARTINEZ, S. & RUIZ-VAZQUEZ, R. M. 2017. The RNAi Universe in Fungi: A Varied Landscape of Small RNAs and Biological Functions. *Annu Rev Microbiol*, 71, 371-391.
- TOSAR, J. P., SEGOVIA, M., CASTELLANO, M., GAMBARO, F., AKIYAMA, Y., FAGUNDEZ, P., OLIVERA, A., COSTA, B., POSSI, T., HILL, M., IVANOV, P. & CAYOTA, A. 2020. Fragmentation of extracellular ribosomes and tRNAs shapes the extracellular RNAome. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 48, 12874-12888.
- TRIEU, T. A., CALO, S., NICOLAS, F. E., VILA, A., MOXON, S., DALMAY, T., TORRES-MARTINEZ, S., GARRE, V. & RUIZ-VAZQUEZ, R. M. 2015. A non-canonical RNA silencing pathway promotes mRNA degradation in basal Fungi. *PLoS Genet*, 11, e1005168.
- UEHATA, T. & TAKEUCHI, O. 2020. RNA Recognition and Immunity-Innate Immune Sensing and Its Posttranscriptional Regulation Mechanisms. *Cells*, 9.
- UNDERHILL, D. M., OZINSKY, A., HAJJAR, A. M., STEVENS, A., WILSON, C. B., BASSETTI, M. & ADEREM, A. 1999. The Toll-like receptor 2 is recruited to macrophage phagosomes and discriminates between pathogens. *Nature*, 402, 39-43.
- VAN DER LEE, R., BULJAN, M., LANG, B., WEATHERITT, R. J., DAUGHDRILL, G. W., DUNKER, A. K.,
 FUXREITER, M., GOUGH, J., GSPONER, J., JONES, D. T., KIM, P. M., KRIWACKI, R. W.,
 OLDFIELD, C. J., PAPPU, R. V., TOMPA, P., UVERSKY, V. N., WRIGHT, P. E. & BABU, M. M. 2014.
 Classification of intrinsically disordered regions and proteins. *Chem Rev*, 114, 6589-631.
- VAN PROOYEN, N., HENDERSON, C. A., HOCKING MURRAY, D. & SIL, A. 2016. CD103+ Conventional Dendritic Cells Are Critical for TLR7/9-Dependent Host Defense against *Histoplasma capsulatum*, an Endemic Fungal Pathogen of Humans. *PLoS Pathog*, 12, e1005749.
- VÄRE, V. Y., ERUYSAL, E. R., NARENDRAN, A., SARACHAN, K. L. & AGRIS, P. F. 2017. Chemical and conformational diversity of modified nucleosides affects tRNA structure and function. *Biomolecules*, 7, 29.
- VARGAS-JUNIOR, V., ANTUNES, D., GUIMARAES, A. C. & CAFFARENA, E. 2022. In silico investigation of riboswitches in fungi: structural and dynamical insights into TPP riboswitches in *Aspergillus oryzae*. *RNA Biol*, 19, 90-103.
- VERMES, A., GUCHELAAR, H. J. & DANKERT, J. 2000. Flucytosine: a review of its pharmacology, clinical indications, pharmacokinetics, toxicity and drug interactions. *J Antimicrob Chemother*, 46, 171-9.
- VOELZ, K., JOHNSTON, S. A., SMITH, L. M., HALL, R. A., IDNURM, A. & MAY, R. C. 2014. 'Division of labour' in response to host oxidative burst drives a fatal *Cryptococcus gattii* outbreak. *Nat Commun*, 5, 5194.
- WALLACE, E. W. J., MAUFRAIS, C., SALES-LEE, J., TUCK, L. R., DE OLIVEIRA, L., FEUERBACH, F., MOYRAND, F., NATARAJAN, P., MADHANI, H. D. & JANBON, G. 2020. Quantitative global studies reveal differential translational control by start codon context across the fungal kingdom. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 48, 2312-2331.
- WANG, S., HE, B., WU, H., CAI, Q., RAMÍREZ-SÁNCHEZ, O., ABREU-GOODGER, C., BIRCH, P. R. & JIN, H.
 2024. Plant mRNAs move into a fungal pathogen via extracellular vesicles to reduce infection.
 Cell Host & Microbe, 32, 93-105. e6.
- WANG, X., CAFFREY-CARR, A. K., LIU, K. W., ESPINOSA, V., CROTEAU, W., DHINGRA, S., RIVERA, A., CRAMER, R. A. & OBAR, J. J. 2020. MDA5 Is an Essential Sensor of a Pathogen-Associated Molecular Pattern Associated with Vitality That Is Necessary for Host Resistance against Aspergillus fumigatus. J Immunol, 205, 3058-3070.
- WANG, X., CUNHA, C., GRAU, M. S., ROBERTSON, S. J., LACERDA, J. F., CAMPOS, A., JR., LAGROU, K., MAERTENS, J., BEST, S. M., CARVALHO, A. & OBAR, J. J. 2022. MAVS Expression in Alveolar

Macrophages Is Essential for Host Resistance against *Aspergillus fumigatus*. *J Immunol*, 209, 346-353.

- WANG, X., DARWICHE, S. & HEITMAN, J. 2013. Sex-induced silencing operates during opposite-sex and unisexual reproduction in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *Genetics*, 193, 1163-74.
- WANG, X., HSUEH, Y. P., LI, W., FLOYD, A., SKALSKY, R. & HEITMAN, J. 2010. Sex-induced silencing defends the genome of *Cryptococcus neoformans* via RNAi. *Genes Dev*, 24, 2566-82.
- WANG, X., WANG, P., SUN, S., DARWICHE, S., IDNURM, A. & HEITMAN, J. 2012. Transgene induced co-suppression during vegetative growth in *Cryptococcus neoformans*. *PLoS Genet*, 8, e1002885.
- WANG, Y., CUI, C., WANG, G., LI, Y. & WANG, S. 2021. Insects defend against fungal infection by employing microRNAs to silence virulence-related genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 118.
- WARNER, E. F., BOHÁLOVÁ, N., BRÁZDA, V., WALLER, Z. A. E. & BIDULA, S. 2021. Analysis of putative quadruplex-forming sequences in fungal genomes: novel antifungal targets? *Microb Genom*, 7.
- WATKINS, T. N., LIU, H., CHUNG, M., HAZEN, T. H., DUNNING HOTOPP, J. C., FILLER, S. G. & BRUNO, V.
 M. 2018. Comparative transcriptomics of *Aspergillus fumigatus* strains upon exposure to human airway epithelial cells. *Microb Genom*, 4.
- WEIBERG, A., WANG, M., LIN, F. M., ZHAO, H., ZHANG, Z., KALOSHIAN, I., HUANG, H. D. & JIN, H. 2013. Fungal small RNAs suppress plant immunity by hijacking host RNA interference pathways. *Science*, 342, 118-23.
- WILSON, R. C. & DOUDNA, J. A. 2013. Molecular mechanisms of RNA interference. *Annu Rev Biophys*, 42, 217-39.
- WOODS, J. P. 2003. Knocking on the right door and making a comfortable home: *Histoplasma capsulatum* intracellular pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Microbiol,* 6, 327-31.
- WU-HSIEH, B. A. & HOWARD, D. H. 1987. Inhibition of the intracellular growth of *Histoplasma capsulatum* by recombinant murine gamma interferon. *Infect Immun*, 55, 1014-6.
- WU, B., PEISLEY, A., RICHARDS, C., YAO, H., ZENG, X., LIN, C., CHU, F., WALZ, T. & HUR, S. 2013. Structural basis for dsRNA recognition, filament formation, and antiviral signal activation by MDA5. *Cell*, 152, 276-89.
- WU, Y., XU, H., LI, Y., HUANG, D., CHEN, L., HU, Y., LI, L., ZHANG, D. & HUANG, W. 2019. miRNA-344b 1-3p modulates the autophagy of NR8383 cells during *Aspergillus fumigatus* infection via TLR2. *Exp Ther Med*, 18, 139-146.
- XIE, Y., YAO, L., YU, X., RUAN, Y., LI, Z. & GUO, J. 2020. Action mechanisms and research methods of tRNA-derived small RNAs. *Signal Transduct Target Ther*, **5**, 109.
- XU, B., LUO, Q., GONG, Y., LI, J. & CAO, J. 2021. TLR7 Expression Aggravates Invasive Pulmonary Aspergillosis by Suppressing Anti-Aspergillus Immunity of Macrophages. *Infect Immun*, 89.
- XU, H., WU, Y., LI, L., YUAN, W., ZHANG, D., YAN, Q., GUO, Z. & HUANG, W. 2017. MiR-344b-1-3p targets TLR2 and negatively regulates TLR2 signaling pathway. *Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis*, 12, 627-638.
- XU, L.-G., WANG, Y.-Y., HAN, K.-J., LI, L.-Y., ZHAI, Z. & SHU, H.-B. 2005. VISA is an adapter protein required for virus-triggered IFN-β signaling. *Molecular cell*, 19, 727-740.
- YAKOBOV, N., FISCHER, F., MAHMOUDI, N., SAGA, Y., GRUBE, C. D., ROY, H., SENGER, B., GROB, G., TATEMATSU, S., YOKOKAWA, D., MOUYNA, I., LATGE, J. P., NAKAJIMA, H., KUSHIRO, T. & BECKER, H. D. 2020. RNA-dependent sterol aspartylation in fungi. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 117, 14948-14957.
- YANG, C., WU, D., LIN, H., MA, D., FU, W., YAO, Y., PAN, X., WANG, S. & ZHUANG, Z. 2023. Role of RNA Modifications, Especially m6A, in Aflatoxin Biosynthesis of Aspergillus flavus. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 72, 726-741.
- YANG, D., LIANG, Y., ZHAO, S., DING, Y., ZHUANG, Q., SHI, Q., AI, T., WU, S. Q. & HAN, J. 2020. ZBP1 mediates interferon-induced necroptosis. *Cell Mol Immunol*, **17**, 356-368.
- YONEYAMA, M., KIKUCHI, M., NATSUKAWA, T., SHINOBU, N., IMAIZUMI, T., MIYAGISHI, M., TAIRA, K., AKIRA, S. & FUJITA, T. 2004. The RNA helicase RIG-I has an essential function in doublestranded RNA-induced innate antiviral responses. *Nature immunology*, **5**, 730-737.

- YU, A. M., GASPER, P. M., CHENG, L., LAI, L. B., KAUR, S., GOPALAN, V., CHEN, A. A. & LUCKS, J. B.
 2021. Computationally reconstructing cotranscriptional RNA folding from experimental data reveals rearrangement of non-native folding intermediates. *Mol Cell*, 81, 870-883 e10.
- ZHANG, L., ZHANG, K., LI, H., COELHO, C., DE SOUZA GONCALVES, D., FU, M. S., LI, X., NAKAYASU, E. S., KIM, Y. M., LIAO, W., PAN, W. & CASADEVALL, A. 2021. *Cryptococcus neoformans*-Infected Macrophages Release Proinflammatory Extracellular Vesicles: Insight into Their Components by Multi-omics. *mBio*, 12.
- ZHANG, T., ZHAO, Y. L., ZHAO, J. H., WANG, S., JIN, Y., CHEN, Z. Q., FANG, Y. Y., HUA, C. L., DING, S. W.
 & GUO, H. S. 2016. Cotton plants export microRNAs to inhibit virulence gene expression in a fungal pathogen. *Nat Plants*, 2, 16153.
- ZHANG, X., XU, Q., ZI, Z., LIU, Z., WAN, C., CRISMAN, L., SHEN, J. & LIU, X. 2020. Programmable Extracellular Vesicles for Macromolecule Delivery and Genome Modifications. *Dev Cell*, 55, 784-801 e9.
- ZHANG, Y., JIANG, J., MA, J., WEI, Z., WANG, Y., SONG, B., MENG, J., JIA, G., DE MAGALHÃES, J. P. & RIGDEN, D. J. 2023. DirectRMDB: a database of post-transcriptional RNA modifications unveiled from direct RNA sequencing technology. *Nucleic acids research*, 51, D106-D116.
- ZHANG, Y., WANG, Y., FAN, J., ZHU, G. & LU, L. 2022. *Aspergillus fumigatus* Elongator complex subunit 3 affects hyphal growth, adhesion and virulence through wobble uridine tRNA modification. *PLoS Pathog*, 18, e1010976.
- ZOU, P. F., CHANG, M. X., LI, Y., XUE, N. N., LI, J. H., CHEN, S. N. & NIE, P. 2016. NOD2 in zebrafish functions in antibacterial and also antiviral responses via NF-κB, and also MDA5, RIG-I and MAVS. *Fish & shellfish immunology*, 55, 173-185.

VIII. Index

A. flavus, 6 A. fumigatus, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, 12, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 A. stephensi, 16 aspergillosis, 10, 12 B. bassiana, 8, 16 B. cinerea, 2 C. albicans, 4, 5, 7, 8, 10, 12, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 C. auris, 5 C. deneoformans, 8 *C. gattii*, 6, 8 C. neoformans, 3, 5, 8, 10, 17, 18 Dectin-1, 3, 10 DNA, 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 18 dual RNA-seq, 3, 8, 15 entomopathogenic, 16 epimutation, 7 ergosterol, 9 extracellular RNA, 8 extracellular vesicles, 3, 7, 8, 17, 18 F. graminearum, 3 G quadruplexes, 5 H. capsulatum, 8, 13 IFN, 11, 12, 13, 14 in situ hybridization, 5 introns, 5 invasive pulmonary Aspergillosis, 12 M. circinelloides, 7

M. restricta, 11 macrophages, 8, 12, 13, 14, 15, 17 MAVS, 13, 14 MDA5, 12, 13, 14 mycoviruses, 6, 11 MyD88, 12, 13 NFkB, 15 P. brasiliensis, 8, 12 PAMPs, 10 paracoccidioidomycosis, 12 PRRs, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16 ribosome, 4, 11 RIG-I, 10, 12, 13, 15 **RLRs**, 10 RNA, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18 dsRNA, 2, 11, 14, 18 IncRNA, 2, 5, 16 milRNA, 7, 17 miRNA, 2, 17 mRNA, 2, 3, 4, 5 rRNA, 2, 5 siRNA, 2, 7 ssRNA, 12, 13 tRNA, 1, 2, 5, 7 RNA aptamers, 18 RNA interference, 2, 17 RNA therapeutics, 18

RNAi, 6, 7, 8, 9, 16 *S. cerevisiae*, 4, 7, 9, 10 single nucleotide polymorphism, 10 single-cell RNA sequencing, 15 small RNA, 2, 6, 7, 8, 16 TLR, 10, 12, 15 TLR2, 12 TLR3, 10, 11

Figure Legends

TLR4, 12 TLR7, 10, 12 TLR8, 10 TLR9, 10 TNFα, 12, 13 *Totiviridae*, 11 tRNA fragments, 7, 8 *V. dahliae*, 3



Fig. 1. Chemical structure of RNA showing the sugar phosphate backbone in gray and the nitrogenous bases adenine (A), guanine (G), cytosine (C), and uracil (U) in black. The Watson-Crick base-pairing interactions are highlighted in purple with an example of Hoogsteen pairing shown in green. Created with BioRender.com.



Fig. 2. Innate immune signaling cascades of RNA-dependent PRRs activated by fungal pathogens. Sensing of various foreign (fungal) RNAs like dsRNAs or ssRNA is achieved by the endosomal receptors TLR3 or TLR7/8 and cytoplasm-localized RIG-I or MDA5. Signaling is mediated by the TLR3/TRIF axis (orange boxes), TLR7/8/MYD88 axis (green boxes), and/or RIG I/MDA5/MAVS axis (dark green boxes) by employing the transcription factors AP-1, NFkB, IRF3 and, IRF7 for the activation of diverse innate immunity genes. Adapted from (Rehwinkel and Gack, 2020, Jannuzzi et al., 2020, Uehata and Takeuchi, 2020). Created with BioRender.com.



Fig. 3. Cross-kingdom RNA trafficking modulates virulence and immunity. The depicted examples show reported cross-kingdom interactions (grey box) of fungal pathogens and their respective hosts. If identified, trafficked small RNAs are given together with the described outcome in the target species (red or blue arrows). KD, knockdown; EVs, extracellular vesicles. Created with BioRender.com.